



Swansea University E-Theses

Drift parameter estimates for stochastic differential equations of mean-reversion type arising from financial modelings.

Li, Jingjie

How to cite:

Li, Jingjie (2012) *Drift parameter estimates for stochastic differential equations of mean-reversion type arising from financial modelings..* thesis, Swansea University. http://cronfa.swan.ac.uk/Record/cronfa42887

Use policy:

This item is brought to you by Swansea University. Any person downloading material is agreeing to abide by the terms of the repository licence: copies of full text items may be used or reproduced in any format or medium, without prior permission for personal research or study, educational or non-commercial purposes only. The copyright for any work remains with the original author unless otherwise specified. The full-text must not be sold in any format or medium without the formal permission of the copyright holder. Permission for multiple reproductions should be obtained from the original author.

Authors are personally responsible for adhering to copyright and publisher restrictions when uploading content to the repository.

Please link to the metadata record in the Swansea University repository, Cronfa (link given in the citation reference above.)

http://www.swansea.ac.uk/library/researchsupport/ris-support/

Drift Parameter Estimates For Stochastic Differential Equations Of Mean-Reversion Type Arising From Financial Modelings

Jingjie Li

Submitted to Swansea University in fulfilment of the requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Mathematics

Swansea University

2012



ProQuest Number: 10821277

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed,

there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be re a note will indicate the deletion.



ProQuest 10821277

Published by ProQuest LLC (2018). Copyright of the Dissertation is held by the Author.

All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC.

> ProQuest LLC. 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106 – 1346



Statement 1

This thesis is the result of my own investigations, except where otherwise stated. Other sources are acknowledged by explicit references. A bibliography is appended.

Signed (candidate)

Date

Statement 2

I hereby give consent for my thesiis, if accepted, to be available for photocopying and interlibrary loan, and for the title and summary to be made available to outside organizations.

Signed (candidate)

Date

Contents

1	Inti	roduction	1
2	Pre	liminaries	6
	2.1	Introduction to Stochastic Differential Equations	6
	2.2	Girsanov Theorem	8
	2.3	Some Useful Estimates, Limits and Inequalities	10
3 Drift Parameter Estimates For SDEs with Discrete Obs		ft Parameter Estimates For SDEs with Discrete Observations	13
	3.1	Introduction	13
	3.2	Consistency of The Least Squares Estimator	16
	3.3	Asymptotic of the Least Squares Estimator	27
	3.4	An Illustrative Example	34
	3.5	Application to A Credit Risk Modeling	36
4 Least Squares Estimators For SDEs With Nonlinear Mean Function			
	ram	ieter	39
	4.1	Introduction	39
	4.2	Consistency of The Least Squares Estimator	42
	4.3	Asymptotic of The Least Squares Estimator	47

5	Nor	parametric Drift Estimation For Inhomogeneous Stochastic Differen-	
	tial	Equations	54
	5.1	Introduction	54
	5.2	Consistency of The Nonparametric Drift Estimator	56
	5.3	Asymptotic of The Nonparametric Drift Estimator	64
	5.4	Example	74

Acknowledgments

First of all, I would like to express my deep and sincere gratitude to my supervisor Prof. Jianglun Wu, Department of Mathematics, Swansea University. His patient, constant encouragement and detailed guidance give me continuous support during my Ph.D study.

I would like to extend my gratitude to Dr. Ian Davies and Dr. Chenggui Yuan, Department of Mathematics, Swansea University, for providing valuable support, help and discussions.

I warmly thank Prof. N. Jacob and Ms Y. Liskevich for their many academic and daily help.

I wish to thank my friends in the Research Laboratory, Jianhai Bao, Dr Ke Hu, Miao Wang, Dr Dawei Zhuang, Dr Wei Yang and Dr Yuanying Zhuang, for their fruitful discussions, friendship and all the fun we have had in the past few years.

I express my thank to my roommates, Yin Liu, Fengyu Zhou, Xuan Song, for their friendship, help, tolerance and the enjoyable talk in the house.

I owe my loving thanks to my parents, Dehai Li and Zhen Ge, for their loving support.

My special acknowledgement goes to my wife Lijie whom, in spite of the distance between China and UK, always encouraged me to concentrate on my study. Without her patience and understanding, it would have been impossible for me to finish this research work.

Abstract

In this thesis, we aim to study parametric and nonparametric estimation with stochastic differential equations of mean-reversion type and their applications. we have done two lines of research works in this thesis. First, we apply mean reversion feature to the problem of parameter estimation for stochastic differential equation with small noise on discrete observations. Girsanov Transformation and least squares method are applied to get an estimator of the drift parameter. Then we begin to study the consistency and the rate of convergence of the least squares estimator and establish the asymptotic distribution of the least squares estimator. Moreover, an illustrative example with linear case and an application to a credit risk modeling is given. After that, we focus our study on nonlinear mean functional parameter estimation. With similar method, we give proof on the consistency and the asymptotic distribution. For the second line of this thesis, we focus on the nonparametric drift estimation for inhomogeneous stochastic differential equation driven by Brownian motion with sampling data. Kernel density function is applied to get the estimator of the drift parameter. Meanwhile the consistency and rate of convergence of the drift estimator are proved. Then the asymptotic distribution of the least squares estimator is established. Finally, we study an example case.

Keywords: Girsanov transformation; least squares method; discrete observation; meanreverting processes; Brownian motion; consistency of least squares estimator; asymptotic distribution of LSE; nonparametric; inhomogeneous; rating process; zero coupon bond; nonparametric

Chapter 1

Introduction

This thesis is mainly concerned with parametric and nonparametric estimation for mean reversion feature stochastic differential equations driven by Brownian motion with sampling data and their applications.

In the past, for the parametric estimation method, when the driving noise is Brownian motion, with small white noise based on continuous-time observations, Prakasa Rao [41], Liptser and Shiryaev [29], Kutoyants [26] use maximum likelihood estimator method based on the Girsanov density with the continuous observation. Meanwhile, Sørensen [48] gave a survey of existing estimation techniques for stationary and ergodic diffusion processes observed at discrete points in time. For the least squares estimate method, Dorogoveev [6] and Le Breton [27] proved the convergence in probability and in Kasonga [21], they defined the least squares estimator and show the strong consistency under some regularity conditions. Moreover, Prakasa Rao [39] gave a study on the asymptotic distribution. Further, Shimizu and Yoshida [45] considered a multidimensional diffusion process with jumps whose jump term is driven by a compound poisson process. They let $\alpha(x, \theta)$ be the drift part and $b(x, \sigma)$ be the diffusion coefficient and study estimation of the parameter $\alpha(x, \theta) = (\theta, \sigma)$. Under certain assumptions, the consistency and asymptotic normality of an estimator were shown. Shimizu [46] considered a similar case and proposed an estimating function under complicated situation.

The asymptotic theory of parametric estimation for diffusion processes with small white noise, based on continuous-time observations is well developed (see, e.g., Kutoyants [25], Kutoyants [24], Uchida and Yoshida [56], Yoshida [60] and Yoshida [59]). For instance, Yoshida [56] considered the evaluation problem of statistical models for diffusion processes with small noise. There were many applications of small noise asymptotic to mathematical finance, (see, e.g., Kunitomo and Takahashi [23], Long [31], Takahashi [49], Takahashi and Yoshida [50], Uchida and Yoshida [55], and Yoshida [58]). For example, Kunitomo and Takahashi [23] proposed a new methodology for the valuation problem of financial contingent claims when the underlying asset prices follow a general class of continuous $It\hat{o}$ processes. And then they gave two examples on the valuation problems of average options for interest rates. However, estimation for diffusion processes with small noise based on discretely observations is used more frequently, since the actual data may be obtained discretely. So, we begin with our study on this direction. Long [30] gave a study on the parameter estimation for discretely observed one dimensional Ornstein-Uhlenbeck processes with small Lévy noises. It assumed that the drift function $b(x, \theta) = -\theta x$ was linear for both x and θ . Meanwhile the driving Lévy process was $L_t = aB_t + bZ_t$, where a and b were known constants, $\{B_t, t \ge 0\}$ was a standard Brownian motion and Z_t was a α -stable Lévy motion independent of $\{B_t, t \geq 0\}$. Under this framework, he established the consistency and asymptotic normality for the proposed estimators. In Long [31], he investigated the parameter estimation problem for discrete observations with small Levy noises. In Long [31], he gave a discussion on a case of the drift function $b(x, \theta) = \theta b(x)$. Under some regularity conditions, he obtained the consistency and rate of convergence of the least squares estimator when a small dispersion parameter $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $n \to \infty$ simultaneously. Meanwhile, they gave the result of asymptotic distribution which was shown to be the convolution of a stable distribution. In a similar framework, Ma [33] extended the results of Long [31] to the case where the driving noise was a general Lévy process. After that, in Hu and Long [16], least squares estimator for Ornstein-Uhlenbeck processes driven by α -stable motions was studied. The main focus of Hu and Long [16] was to study the strong consistency and asymptotic distributions of the least squares estimator for generalized O-U processes. After using least squares method to get a least squares

estimator, they gave a proof on the strong consistency and the rate of convergence of the estimator. Finally they got an asymptotic distribution. In Hu and Long [17], results in [16] was extended for the case that the drift function $b(x, \theta) = \alpha_0 - \theta_0 x$. When $\alpha_0 = 0$, the mean-reverting α -stable motion becomes O-U process. Under certain conditions, by using least squares method, they proved the consistency and asymptotic distribution.

On the other side, when the drift function is unknown, nonparametric estimation method was used. The problem of nonparametric estimation of a density function has received extensive attention since Nadaraya [35] and Watson [57] introduced the Nadaraya-Watson estimator of the regression function. In these papers they extended the methods for estimation of probability densities to regression functions. After that consistency and rate of convergence were established by Härdle [14]. A growing body of literature exists on the related problem of nonparametric estimation of unknown regression functions (see Collomb [5]). Most of the literature on nonparametric regression function estimation deals with the kernel method and its variants. When the stochastic process is stationary, Robinson [42], Roussas [44], Tran [51], Kim and Cox [22], Nze and Rios [36], Liebscher [28] derived the strong convergence and central limit theorem of the kernel density estimator. For instance, in Roussas [44], they considered the nonparametric estimation in mixing sequences of random variables. Under some conditions, they showed the strongly consistent estimates. Moreover, Hall, Peng and Yao [13] gave the nonparametric regression estimation for time series with heavy tail. To the extension of the discrete time series with heavy tail, a regression type of estimation for stochastic processes driven by Lévy motion was discussed by Long and Qian [32].

Meanwhile, in the financial field, stochastic differential equations with mean reversion type play an important role. The phenomenon of mean reversion is a tendency generally for a stochastic process to remain near, or return over time to a long-run average. Specifically, mean reversion in credit risk means that good credits today tend to become somewhat worse credits over time and bad credits tend to become better credits over time. Hodges and Carverhill [15] characterized the behavior of the drift function in an equilibrium economy. They assumed the stock price follows a mean reversion type stochastic differential equation

$$\frac{dX_t}{X_t} = (r + \sigma\alpha(X_t, t))dt + \sigma dW_t$$

where the risk free interest rate r and volatility σ are constants, W_t is a Brownian motion, the correction term $\alpha(X_t, t)$ with $\alpha : \mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ is a $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$ -function. They used a binomial tree argument in the discrete time setting and Taylor expansion to prove that the the instantaneous reward per unit of risk α follows the Burgers Equation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\alpha(x,t) = -\frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}\alpha(x,t) - \sigma\alpha(x,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\alpha(x,t).$$

In addition, Stein and Stein [47] proved a similar result for their stochastically varying volatility, which was driven by an arithmetic Ornstein-Uhlenbeck process.

Motivated by the above research, we have done two lines of research works in this thesis. First, we apply mean reversion SDEs to the problem of parameter estimation for stochastic differential equations with small noise on discrete observations. Then we study the consistency and the rate of convergence of the estimator and establish the asymptotic distribution of the least squares estimator with nonlinear mean parameter. Second, we focus on the nonparametric drift estimation for inhomogeneous stochastic differential equations driven by Brownian motion with sampling data. Kernel density function is applied to get the estimator of the drift parameter. Then the consistency and rate of convergence of the drift estimator are proved. After that the asymptotic distribution of the estimator is established.

The rest of this thesis is organized as follow:

Chapter 2 prepares some preliminaries, which will be used in later derivations and proofs. First, we give a brief introduction on SDEs, especially on the existence and uniqueness of the solutions to SDEs. Then we discuss the Girsanov theorem. Finally, we show some useful estimates, limits and inequalities.

In Chapter 3, we consider the mean-reversion type SDE, for which the drift function is $[r+\alpha(X_t,t,\varepsilon)]b(X_t,t)$, and diffusion coefficient is $\varepsilon\sigma(X_t,t)$, where $b(x,t): \mathbb{R} \times [0,1] \to \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ and $\sigma(x,t): \mathbb{R} \times [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}$ are continuous with respect to $t; \varepsilon \in (0,1]$ is a parameter; $\alpha(x,t,\varepsilon): \mathbb{R} \times [0,1] \times (0,1] \to \mathbb{R}$ is twice differentiable with respect to x and differentiable with respect to t. Due to the complexity of the drift item $\alpha(X_t, t, \varepsilon)$, we utilize the Girsanov Transformation to get rid of this part, which changes measure P to measure Q_{ε} . Then we provide an explicit least squares estimator from which we can make a proof for the convergence from least squares estimator to the true value with certain conditions. Moreover, we also give a proof on the asymptotic of the least squares estimator. Then, the asymptotic distribution is proved under probability measure Q. After that, we give an illustrative example. Finally, as an application, we apply our mean-reversion approach to a rating process in the range of zero coupon bond.

In Chapter 4, we extend the mean reversion stochastic differential equation to the situation where the mean parameter is nonlinear. We change the drift part to $[r(\theta) + \alpha(X_t, t, \varepsilon)]X_t$. With the similar method, after using Girsanov Transformation, we have a new SDE under measure Q_{ε} . Then we prove the consistency of least square estimator and illustrate the asymptotic distribution.

In Chapter 5, we extend the situation to nonparametric approach. We give a study on the problem of nonparametric estimation for inhomogeneous stochastic differential equations driven by Brownian motion as following

$$dX_t = \mu(X_t, t)dt + \sigma(X_t, t)dB_t \quad 0 \le t \le T$$

where $\mu(x,t) : \mathbb{R} \times [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}$ is a measurable function which is continuous with respect to t and $\sigma(x,t) : \mathbb{R} \times [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a positive function which is continuous with respect to t. Then we prove the the consistency and the asymptotic distribution of least squares estimator. Finally, an example is given for $\mu(X_t,t) = [a(X_t,t) + br(X_t,t)]$ and $\sigma(X_t,t) = b$.

In summary, in this thesis, we address three topics from mathematical modeling for finance. At the very beginning of our topics, we will outline some preliminaries in Chapter 2.

Chapter 2

Preliminaries

In this chapter, we introduce some notations and preliminaries. In the whole thesis, we use notation " \rightarrow_Q " to denote "convergence in probability Q"; notation " \rightarrow_P " to denote "convergence in probability P" and notation " \Rightarrow " to denote "convergence in distribution". Moreover, $o_P(1)$ denotes a sequence of random variables converging to zero in probability; $O_P(1)$ means a sequence of random variables converging to a finite constant in probability. All the contents in this chapter is mainly based on the books by Økesenda [37], Ikeda and Watanabe [19] and Mao [34].

2.1 Introduction to Stochastic Differential Equations

Let (Ω, \mathcal{F}, P) be a complete probability space with right-continuous increasing family $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ of sub σ -fields of \mathcal{F} . Let $W = (W_t)_{t\geq 0}$ be a one-dimensional complete $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -Brownian motion, i.e., a stochastic process starting at 0 with independent and stationary increments and normally distributed with mean 0 and variance t.

Let \mathcal{A} denote the collection of all $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty))/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$ -measurable functions $a : \mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$. Given $a, b \in \mathcal{A}$, we consider a stochastic differential equation(SDE) of the form

$$dX_t = a(X_t, t)dt + b(X_t, t)dW_t, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(2.1)

Here, $a(X_t, t)$ is called the drift coefficient and $b(X_t, t)$ the diffusion coefficient.

A solution of the equation (2.1) is a continuous stochastic process $X = (X_t)_{t\geq 0}$ on the given probability setting (Ω, \mathcal{F}, P) with a $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -Brownian motion $W = (W_t)_{t\geq 0}$ such that $X = (X_t)_{t\geq 0}$ is $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -adapted and, with probability one

$$X_{t} = X_{0} + \int_{0}^{t} a(X_{s}, s)ds + \int_{0}^{t} b(X_{s}, s)dW_{s}, \quad t \ge 0$$
(2.2)

where $X_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ is a given initial data. This solution $X = (X_t)_{t \ge 0}$ is called an Itô diffusion. If the coefficients a and b are only functions of variable x, that is

$$X_t = X_0 + \int_0^t a(X_s)ds + \int_0^t b(X_s)dW_s,$$

we call $(X_t)_{t\geq 0}$ a time-homogeneous Itô diffusion process.

The existence and uniqueness of a solution of (2.1) can be verified by the local Lipshcitz condition and the linear growth condition. Let $a : \mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ and $b : \mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ continue with respect to t. For the local Lipschitz condition, we assume that there exists a constant $D_n > 0$ and $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$ with $|x| \vee |y| \le n$ for every integer $n \ge 1$ such that

$$|a(x,t) - a(y,t)| \vee |b(x,t) - b(y,t)| \le D_n |x-y| \quad t \ge 0.$$

For the linear growth condition, there exists a constant C > 0 such that,

$$|a(x,t)| + |b(x,t)| \le C(1+|x|) \ x \in \mathbb{R}, \ t \ge 0.$$

One can refer to a solution in a strong sense or in a weak sense. A strong solution means that the solution is constructed on a given probability space, e.g. (Ω, \mathcal{F}, P) with respect to a given filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ and a given Brownian motion W_t on it. In contrast, a weak solution is to say that, given the two functions a(x,t) and b(x,t), we can find a pair (X_t, W_t) on $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}, P)$ which satisfy equation (2.2).

Throughout the thesis, we mean a solution to a SDE in the unique strong sense.

2.2 Girsanov Theorem

Apart from the general theory on existence and uniqueness for SDEs, there is a powerful probabilistic tool called the Girsanov Transformation. It solves SDEs by changing the underlying probability measure. We state the result according to Øksendal [37].

The Girsanov Theorem 1

Let $Y(t) \in \mathbb{R}$ solve the Itô SDE

$$dY(t) = a(\omega, t)dt + dB(t); \qquad t \le T, \quad Y_0 = 0,$$

where $T \leq \infty$ is a given constant and B(t) is a one dimensional Brownian motion. Let

$$M_t = \exp\left(-\int_0^t a(\omega, s)dB_s - \frac{1}{2}\int_0^t a^2(\omega, s)ds\right); \quad 0 \le t \le T.$$

Assume that M_t is a martingale with respect to \mathcal{F}_t and P. Define the measure Q on \mathcal{F}_T by

$$dQ(\omega) = M_T(\omega)dP(\omega).$$
(2.3)

Q is a probability measure on \mathcal{F}_T and $(Y(t))_{t \in [0,T]}$ is a Brownian motion w.r.t. Q.

Remark 2.2.1.

(1) The transformation $P \rightarrow Q$ given by (2.3) is called the Girsanov transformation of measures.

(2) The following Novikov condition is sufficient to guarantee that $\{M_t\}_{t\leq T}$ is a martingale (w.r.t. \mathcal{F}_t and P):

$$E\left[\exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\int_{0}^{T}a^{2}(\omega,s)ds\right)\right]<\infty$$

where $E = E_P$ is the expectation w.r.t. P.

(3) Since M_t is a martingale, we have

$$M_T dP | \mathcal{F}_t = M_t dP. \tag{2.4}$$

The Girsanov Theorem 2

Let $Y(t) \in \mathbb{R}$ be an Itô process of the form

$$dY(t) = \beta(\omega, t)dt + \theta(\omega, t)dB(t); \quad t \le T$$

where $B(t) \in \mathbb{R}$, $\beta(\omega, t) \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\theta(\omega, t) \in \mathbb{R}$. Suppose there exist processes $u(\omega, t) \in \mathcal{A}$ and $\alpha(\omega, t) \in \mathcal{A}$, such that

$$\theta(\omega, t)u(\omega, t) = \beta(\omega, t) - \alpha(\omega, t)$$

Let

$$M_t = \exp\left(-\int_0^t u(\omega, s)dB_s - \frac{1}{2}u^2(\omega, s)ds\right); \quad t \le T$$
(2.5)

and

$$dQ(\omega) = M_T(\omega)dP(\omega) \quad on \ \mathcal{F}_T.$$
(2.6)

Assume that M_t is a martingale (w.r.t. \mathcal{F}_t and P). Then Q is a probability measure on \mathcal{F}_T , the process

$$\hat{B}(t) := \int_0^t u(\omega, s) ds + B(t); \quad t \le T$$
(2.7)

is a Brownian motion w.r.t. Q and in terms of $\hat{B}(t)$ the process Y(t) solves the equation

$$dY(t) = \alpha(\omega, t)dt + \theta d\hat{B}(t)$$

Remark 2.2.2.

1. We note that the following Novikov condition is sufficient to guarantee that M_T is a martingale:

$$E\left[\exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\int_{0}^{T}u^{2}(\omega,s)ds\right)\right]<\infty.$$

2. In most applications, the process $\alpha(\omega, t)$ is chosen to be 0. Then the process Y(t) becomes

$$dY(t) = \theta(\omega, t)d\ddot{B}(t),$$

which implies that Y(t) is a local martingale w.r.t. Q. In this case Q is called an equivalent local martingale measure.

The Girsanov Theorem 3

Let $X(t) \in \mathbb{R}$ and $Y(t) \in \mathbb{R}$ be an Itô diffusion and an Itô process, respectively,

$$dX(t) = b(X(t))dt + \sigma(X(t))dB(t); \quad t \le T, \quad X(0) = x$$
$$dY(t) = [\gamma(\omega, t) + b(Y(t))]dt + \sigma(Y(t))dB(t); \quad t \le T, \quad Y(0) = x$$

where the functions $b : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$, $\sigma : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ satisfy the lipschiz condition and linear growth condition and $\gamma \in \mathcal{A}$, $x \in \mathbb{R}$. Suppose there exists a process $u(\omega, t) \in \mathcal{A}$ such that

$$\sigma(Y(t))u(\omega,t) = \gamma(\omega,t).$$

Then, define M_t , Q and $\hat{B}(t)$ as in (2.5), (2.6) and (2.7). Assume that M_t is a martingale w.r.t. \mathcal{F}_t and P. Then Q is a probability measure on \mathcal{F}_T and

$$dY(t) = b(Y(t))dt + \sigma(Y(t))d\hat{B}(t).$$

Therefore, the Q-law of Y(t) is the same as the P-law of X(t).

2.3 Some Useful Estimates, Limits and Inequalities

Lemma 2.3.1. (Burkholder-Davis-Gundy Inequality) Let $g \in \mathcal{L}^2(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathbb{R})$. Define, for $0 \leq t \leq T$,

$$x(t) = \int_0^t g(s) dB(s)$$

and

$$A(t) = \int_0^t |g(s)|^2 ds.$$

Then for every p > 0, there exist universal positive constants c_p , C_p (depending only on p), such that

$$c_p E|A(t)|^{\frac{p}{2}} \le E\left(\sup_{0\le s\le t} |x(s)|^p\right) \le C_p E|A(t)|^{\frac{p}{2}}$$

for all $t \ge 0$. In particular, one may take $c_p = (p/2)^p$, $C_p = (32/p)^{p/2}$, if $0 ; <math>c_p = 1, C_p = 4$, if p = 2; $c_p = (2p)^{-p/2}$, $C_p = [p^{p+1}/2(p-1)^{p-1}]^{p/2}$, if p > 2.

Lemma 2.3.2. (Gronwall's Inequality) Let f(t), g(t) and h(t) be continuous function on some interval [a, b] and $h(t) \ge 0$. If

$$f(t) \le g(t) + \int_a^t h(s)f(s)ds, \quad for \ t \in [a, b],$$

then

$$f(t) \le g(t) + \int_a^t g(s)h(s)e^{\int_a^t h(\alpha)d\alpha}ds \quad \alpha \in [a,b].$$

Lemma 2.3.3. (Markov Inequality) For each constant c > 0, any non-negative integrable random variable Y satisfies the inequalities

$$P[Y \ge c] \le E\left(\frac{Y}{c}\right).$$

Lemma 2.3.4. (Cauchy-Schwarz Inequality) Let $(a_1, a_2, ..., a_n)$ and $(b_1, b_2, ..., b_n)$ be two sequences of real numbers, then

$$\left(\sum_{i=1}^n a_i^2\right)\left(\sum_{i=1}^n b_i^2\right) \ge \left(\sum_{i=1}^n a_i b_i\right)^2.$$

Lemma 2.3.5. (Lebesgue Dominated Convergence Theorem) Suppose $f_n : \mathbb{R} \to [-\infty, \infty]$ are measurable functions such that the pointwise limit $f(x) = \lim_{n \to \infty} f_n(x)$ exists. Assume there is an integrable $g : \mathbb{R} \to [0, \infty]$ with $|f_n(x)| \leq g(x)$ for each $x \in \mathbb{R}$. Then f is integrable as is f_n for each n, and

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}} f_n d\mu = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \lim_{n \to \infty} f_n d\mu = \int_{\mathbb{R}} f d\mu.$$

Lemma 2.3.6. (Hölder's Inequality) Let $a_1, a_2, ..., a_n, b_1, b_2, ..., b_n$ be nonnegative numbers. Let p > 1, q > 1 be real number with

$$\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1,$$

then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{j} b_{j} \leq \left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{j}^{p}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}} \cdot \left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{j}^{q}\right)^{\frac{1}{q}}.$$

Lemma 2.3.7. (Slutsky's Theorem) Suppose that $X_n \to_d X$ and $Y_n \to_p \theta(a \text{ constant})$. Then

$$(a)X_n + Y_n \to_d X + \theta.$$
$$(b)X_nY_n \to_d \theta X.$$

Lemma 2.3.8. (Taylor's Expansion) If a function f(x) has continuous derivatives up to $(n+1)^{th}$ order, then this function can be expanded in the following fashion:

$$f(x) = f(a) + f'(a)(x-a) + \frac{f''(a)(x-a)^2}{2!} + \dots + \frac{f^{(n)}(a)(x-a)^n}{n!} + R_r$$

where R_n is called the remainder after n + 1 terms and R_n is given by:

$$R_n = \int_a^x f^{(n+1)}(u) \frac{(x-u)^n}{n!} du = \frac{f^{(n+1)}(\xi)(x-a)^{n+1}}{(n+1)!} \quad a < \xi < x$$

when this expansion converges over a certain range of x, that is, $\lim_{n\to\infty} R_n = 0$, then the expansion is called the Taylor Series of f(x) expanded about a.

Remark 2.3.1. Formally, let $\{X_n\}$ be a sequence of random variables defined on the probability space (Ω, \mathcal{F}, Q) . We say that $\{X_n\}$ is convergent in probability to a random variable X defined on (Ω, \mathcal{F}, Q) if and only if

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} Q(|X_n - X| > \varepsilon) = 0$$

where $\varepsilon > 0$.

Remark 2.3.2. A sequence of random variables, X_1 , X_2 ,..., converge in distribution to a random variable X if

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}F_{X_n}(x)=F_X(x)$$

at all points x where $F_X(x)$ is continuous.

Chapter 3

Drift Parameter Estimates For SDEs with Discrete Observations

3.1 Introduction

First, we let $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}\}$ be a complete probability space with a filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ i.e. $\mathcal{F}_t \subset \mathcal{F}_1$ for $0 \leq t \leq 1$. Then the stochastic process $X = (X_t, 0 \leq t \leq 1)$ with a given initial value $X_0 = x \in \mathbb{R}$, is determined by the following mean reversion stochastic differential equation (SDE)

$$dX_t = [r + \alpha(X_t, t, \varepsilon)]b(X_t, t)dt + \varepsilon\sigma(X_t, t)dB_t, \qquad 0 \le t \le 1.$$
(3.1)

Where $b : \mathbb{R} \times [0,1] \to \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ and $\sigma : \mathbb{R} \times [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}$ are continuous with respect to t; $\varepsilon \in (0,1]$ is a parameter; $\alpha : \mathbb{R} \times [0,1] \times (0,1] \to \mathbb{R}$ is twice differentiable with respect to x and differentiable with respect to t; B_t is a one dimensional $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -Brownian motion defined on the probability space $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{0 \le t \le 1}\}$. We assume that it meets the following condition:

(1) $|b(x,t) - b(y,t)| \leq L|x - y|$, where L > 0 is a constant, $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$. (2) $|\alpha(x,t,\varepsilon)b(x,t) - \alpha(y,t,\varepsilon)b(y,t)| \leq L''|x - y|$, where L'' > 0 is a constant, $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$. (3) $|\sigma(x,t) - \sigma(y,t)| \leq L'|x - y|$, where L' > 0 is a constant, $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$; (4) $\sigma^{-2}(x,t) \leq K'(1 + |x|^m)$ where K' > 0, m > 0 and $x \in \mathbb{R}$. The purpose of this chapter is to investigate the least squares estimator for the true value of r based on the sampling data $(X_{t_i})_{i=1}^n$.

In this chapter, we consider a general class of stochastic process with a mean reverting feature satisfying (3.1). The main difficulty in such a case is the stochastic item $\alpha(X_t, t)$ on (3.1). We use Girsanov Transformation to get rid of the item $\alpha(X_t, t)$.

By (3.1), we consider the discrete-time system

$$X_{t_k} = x + \sum_{i=1}^n [r + \alpha(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1}, \varepsilon)] b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1}) \Delta t_i + \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^i \sigma(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1}) (B_{t_i} - B_{t_{i-1}})$$

where $\Delta t_i = t_i - t_{i-1}$. We want to obtain the true value of r based on the sampling data $(X_{t_i})_{i=1}^n$. We define

$$u_{\varepsilon}(X_t, t) := \frac{\alpha(X_t, t, \varepsilon)b(X_t, t)}{\varepsilon\sigma(X_t, t)},$$
(3.2)

which satisfies the condition

$$E\left[\exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\int_0^t |u_{\varepsilon}(X_s,s)|^2 ds\right)\right] < \infty, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(3.3)

Then, we define

$$M_t^{\varepsilon} = \exp\left(-\int_0^t u_{\varepsilon}(X_s, s)dB_s - \frac{1}{2}\int_0^t u_{\varepsilon}^2(X_s, s)ds\right), \quad t \ge 0$$
(3.4)

where M_t^{ϵ} is an $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -martingale. Let Q_{ϵ} be a probability measure on \mathcal{F}_1 , satisfying

$$dQ_{\varepsilon} := M_1^{\varepsilon} dP. \tag{3.5}$$

Then define

$$\hat{B}_t^{\epsilon} := \int_0^t u_{\epsilon}(X_s, s) ds + B_t \tag{3.6}$$

where \hat{B}_t^{ε} is an \mathcal{F}_t -Brownian motion with respect to Q_{ε} . Then we have

$$dX_t = rb(X_t, t)dt + \varepsilon\sigma(X_t, t)d\hat{B}_t^{\varepsilon}.$$
(3.7)

Assume that the process X_t is observed at regularly spaced time points $\{t_i = \frac{i}{n}, i = 1, 2, ..., n\}$. We represent the true value of the parameter r by r_0 and least square estimator

of r by \hat{r} . As mentioned before we focus on investigation of the least squares estimator for the true value r_0 based on the sampling data $(X_{t_i})_{i=1}^n$ determined by

$$X_{t_i} = x + \sum_{i=1}^n rb(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\Delta t_i + \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})(\hat{B}_{t_i}^{\varepsilon} - \hat{B}_{t_{i-1}}^{\varepsilon}).$$

Let us start with the use of the least squares method to get a consistent estimator. First of all, we discretize (4.1)

$$X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}} = rb(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\Delta t_i + \varepsilon\sigma(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\Delta \hat{B}_{t_i}^{\varepsilon}$$

where $\Delta t_i = t_i - t_{i-1} = \frac{1}{n}$; $\Delta \hat{B}_{t_i}^{\varepsilon} = \hat{B}_{t_i}^{\varepsilon} - \hat{B}_{t_{i-1}}^{\varepsilon}$ is the increment of Brownian motion. Then

$$\frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}} - rb(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\Delta t_i}{\varepsilon\sigma(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})} = \Delta \hat{B}_{t_i}^{\varepsilon}$$

Since $\Delta \hat{B}_{t_i}^{\varepsilon}$ is a normal distribution with zero mean on $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, Q_{\varepsilon}\}$, we obtain the variance of $\Delta \hat{B}_{t_i}^{\varepsilon}$ and denote it by the following contrast function

$$\rho_{n,\varepsilon}(r) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left| \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}} - rb(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\Delta t_i}{\varepsilon \sigma(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})} \right|^2.$$

In order to get the least square estimator $\hat{r}_{n,\epsilon}$, let

$$\frac{\partial \rho_{n,\epsilon}(r)}{\partial r} = 0.$$

Then we get the solution, denoted by $\hat{r}_{n,\epsilon}$ which is given as

$$\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})(X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})}{n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b^2(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})}.$$
(3.8)

In the following sections, we focus on the asymptotic of the least square estimator $\hat{r}_{n,\epsilon}$ with high frequency $n \to \infty$ and small dispersion $\epsilon \to 0$. In Section 3.2, we aim to prove that $\hat{r}_{n,\epsilon} \to Q_{\epsilon} r_0$ in probability. In Section 3.3 we establish the rate of convergence and the asymptotic distribution, after that we give an illustrative example in Section 3.4. Finally a further application will be discussed in Section 3.5.

3.2 Consistency of The Least Squares Estimator

At the beginning of this part, we give two lemmas as follows.

Let X_t^0 be the solution of the following ordinary differential equation under the true value of the drift parameter,

$$dX_t^0 = r_0 b(X_t^0, t) dt, \quad X_0^0 = x_0.$$
(3.9)

where r_0 be the real value of r.

Lemma 3.2.1. Under conditions (1), (2), (3), we have

$$|X_t - X_t^0| \le \varepsilon e^{L|r_0|t} \sup_{\delta \in [0,t]} \left| \int_0^\delta \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_t^\varepsilon \right|.$$
(3.10)

Proof. We have

$$X_t^0 = x_0 + r_0 \int_0^t b(X_s^0, s) ds.$$
(3.11)

From (3.7) we have

$$X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}} = r_0 \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} b(X_s, s) ds + \varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}.$$
 (3.12)

Together with (3.11) and (3.12), we obtain

$$X_t - X_t^0 = r_0 \int_0^t (b(X_s, s) - b(X_s^0, s)) ds + \varepsilon \int_0^t \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}.$$
 (3.13)

By the condition (1), we get

$$|X_{t} - X_{t}^{0}| \le L|r_{0}| \int_{0}^{t} |X_{s} - X_{s}^{0}| ds + \varepsilon \Big| \int_{0}^{t} \sigma(X_{s}, s) d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon} \Big|.$$
(3.14)

By the Gronwall's Inequality, we get

$$|X_t - X_t^0| \le \varepsilon e^{L|r_0|t} \sup_{\delta \in [0,t]} \Big| \int_0^\delta \sigma(X_s,s) d\hat{B}_s^\varepsilon \Big|.$$

Lemma 3.2.2. Under conditions (1), (2), (3), we have

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le 1} |X_t - X_t^0| \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0 \text{ as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$
(3.15)

Proof. By Lemma 3.2.1, it yields that

$$\sup_{t \in [0,1]} |X_t - X_t^0| \le \varepsilon e^{L|r_0|} \sup_{\delta \in [0,t]} \Big| \int_0^\delta \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_t^\varepsilon \Big|.$$
(3.16)

Let $\eta > 0$, by Lemma 2.3.1, Markov Inequality and condition (4), we have

$$\begin{aligned} Q_{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon e^{L|r_0|} \sup_{\delta \in [0,t]} \left| \int_0^{\delta} \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon} \right| &> \eta) \leq \eta^{-1} e^{L|r_0|} \varepsilon E_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \left[\sup_{\delta \in [0,t]} \left| \int_0^{\delta} \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon} \right| \right] \\ &\leq 4\sqrt{2} \eta^{-1} e^{L|r_0|} \varepsilon E_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \left[\left(\int_0^{\delta} |\sigma(X_s, s)|^2 ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right] \end{aligned}$$
(3.17)

Since $\sigma(x, t)$ satisfies the Lipshcitz condition and continues with respect to t, so that $\sigma(x, t)$ meets following linear growth condition.

$$|\sigma(x,t)|^{2} \le K(1+|x|^{2})$$

where K > 0 is a constant. Then we have

$$Q_{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon e^{L|r_0|} \sup_{\delta \in [0,t]} \left| \int_0^{\delta} \sigma(X_s,s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon} \right| > \eta) \le 4\sqrt{2}\eta^{-1} e^{L|r_0|} \varepsilon \left(\int_0^{\delta} K(1+E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}|X_s|^2) ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (3.18)

By Hölder's Inequality, Itô isometry and Gronwall's Inequality, we can obtain $E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}|X_s|^2 \leq C$, where C > 0 is a constant. Then we have

$$Q_{\varepsilon}(\varepsilon e^{L|r_0|} \sup_{\delta \in [0,t]} \left| \int_0^{\delta} \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon} \right| > \eta) \le 4\sqrt{2}\eta^{-1} e^{L|r_0|} \varepsilon [K(1+C)\delta]^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
(3.19)

The above equation implies that

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le 1} |X_t - X_t^0| \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0 \text{ as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$

At the beginning, we set r_0 be the true value of r, note from (3.7) that

$$X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}} = r_0 \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} b(X_s, s) ds + \varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}.$$
 (3.20)

This, together with (3.8), (3.12), yields that

$$\begin{split} \hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} &= \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})(X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})}{n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})} \\ &= \frac{r_{0}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} b(X_{s}, s)ds}{n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})} + \\ &\frac{\varepsilon\sum_{i=1}^{n} b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}, s)d\hat{B}_{s}}{n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})} \\ &= r_{0} + \frac{r_{0}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} (b(X_{s}, s) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})ds)}{n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}, s)d\hat{B}_{s}}{n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})} \\ &+ \frac{\varepsilon\sum_{i=1}^{n} b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}, s)d\hat{B}_{s}}{n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})} \\ &= r_{0} + \frac{\phi_{2}(n, r)}{\phi_{1}(n, r)} + \frac{\phi_{3}(n, r)}{\phi_{1}(n, r)}. \end{split}$$

Theorem 3.2.1. We have $\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} r_0$, as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

Lemma 3.2.3. Let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$, under conditions (1)-(4), we have $\phi_1(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \int_0^t \sigma^{-2}(X_t^0,t) b^2(X_t^0,t) dt$. *Proof.*

$$\begin{split} \phi_1(n,\varepsilon) &= n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^n b^2(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) \\ &= n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^n b^2(X_{t_{i-1}}^0,t_{i-1}) \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^0,t_{i-1}) \\ &+ n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^n (b^2(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b^2(X_{t_{i-1}}^0,t_{i-1})) \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) \\ &+ n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^n b^2(X_{t_{i-1}}^0,t_{i-1}) (\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^0,t_{i-1})) \\ &:= \phi_{1,1}(n,\varepsilon) + \phi_{1,2}(n,\varepsilon) + \phi_{1,3}(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

For $\phi_{1,1}(n,\varepsilon)$, according to the definition of Riemann Integral, we obtain $\phi_{1,1}(n,\varepsilon) \rightarrow_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \int_{0}^{1} b^{2}(X_{s}^{0},s)\sigma^{-2}(X_{s}^{0},s)ds \text{ as } n \rightarrow \infty.$ For $\phi_{1,2}(n,\varepsilon)$, we have

$$\begin{split} |\phi_{1,2}(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})| \\ &\leq n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{n} K'(1 + |X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m})|b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) + b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &\leq n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{n} K'(1 + |X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}) \Big(|b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|^{2} \\ &\quad + 2|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\Big) \\ &\leq n^{-1}K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|^{2} \\ &\quad + 2n^{-1}K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|^{2} \\ &\quad + 2n^{-1}K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}|b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|^{2} \\ &\quad + 2n^{-1}K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}|b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||^{2} \\ &\quad + 2n^{-1}K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}|b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||^{2} \\ &\quad + 2n^{-1}K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|^{2} \\ &\quad + 2n^{-1}K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|^{2} \\ &\quad + 2n^{-1}K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{$$

By condition (1), we have

$$\phi_{1,2}^{1}(n,\varepsilon) \leq n^{-1}L^{2}K'\sum_{i=1}^{n}|X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{2}$$
$$\leq L^{2}K'\Big(\sup_{0\leq t\leq 1}|X_{t} - X_{t}^{0}|\Big)^{2}.$$

By Lemma 3.2.2, we get $\phi_{1,2}^1(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

$$\begin{split} \phi_{1,2}^2(n,\varepsilon) &\leq 2n^{-1}LK' \sum_{i=1}^n |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0,t_{i-1})| |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0| \\ &\leq 2LK' \sup_{0 \leq t \leq 1} |X_t - X_t^0| \int_0^1 |b(X_t^0,t)| dt. \end{split}$$

By Lemma 3.2.2, we have $\phi_{1,2}^2(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. For $\phi_{1,2}^3(n,\varepsilon)$, since

$$|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m} = (|X_{t_{i-1}} - X^{0}_{t_{i-1}}| + |X^{0}_{t_{i-1}}|)^{m}$$

$$\leq 2^{m}(|X_{t_{i-1}} - X^{0}_{t_{i-1}}|^{m} + |X^{0}_{t_{i-1}}|^{m})$$
(3.21)

where $m \ge 1$. By condition (1), we have

$$\phi_{1,2}^{3}(n,\varepsilon) \leq n^{-1} K' L^{2} 2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+2} + n^{-1} K' L^{2} 2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{2}.$$

By Lemma 3.2.2, we obtain $\phi_{1,2}^3(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. And by the same way, we can get $\phi_{1,2}^4(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. So that, we get $\phi_{1,2}(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$. For $\phi_{1,3}(n,\varepsilon)$, by condition (1), (4) and (3.21), we have

$$\begin{split} |\phi_{1,3}(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &\leq n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\sigma^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &\leq n^{-1} 2K'LK \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m})|X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &\leq n^{-1} 2K'LK \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &+ n^{-1} 2K'LK2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &+ n^{-1} 2K'LK2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &+ n^{-1} 2K'LK2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &+ n^{-1} 2K'LK2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &+ 2K'LK2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t} - X_{t}^{0}|^{n} + 2^{m} \sup_{0 \leq t \leq 1} |X_{t} - X_{t}^{0}|^{m+1})n^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1}). \end{split}$$

We get $\phi_{1,3}(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Lemma 3.2.4. We have $\phi_2(n,\varepsilon) \rightarrow_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \rightarrow \infty$ and $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$.

Proof. From (3.12), we have

$$\begin{aligned} |X_t - X_{t_{i-1}}| &\leq |r_0| \int_{t_{i-1}}^t (|b(X_s, s) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})| + |b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})|) ds + \varepsilon \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^t \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^\varepsilon \Big|. \\ &\leq |r_0| L \int_{t_{i-1}}^t |X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}| ds + n^{-1} |r_0| |b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})| + \varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_i} \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^t \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^\varepsilon \Big|. \end{aligned}$$

By Gronwall's Inequality, we obtain

$$|X_t - X_{t_{i-1}}| \le e^{r_0 L(t-t_{i-1})} \Big[n^{-1} |r_0| |b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})| + \varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \le t \le t_i} \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^t \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon} \Big| \Big].$$

It yields that

$$\sup_{t_{i-1} \le t \le t_i} |X_t - X_{t_{i-1}}| \le e^{r_0 L n^{-1}} \Big[n^{-1} |r_0| |b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})| + \varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \le t \le t_i} \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^t \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon} \Big| \Big].$$

By conditions (1), (4), we have

$$\begin{split} \phi_{2}(n,\varepsilon) &\leq |r_{0}| \sum_{i=1}^{n} K'(1+|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})| \left| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} (b(X_{s},s)-b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})) ds \right| \\ &\leq K'L|r_{0}| \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} |X_{s}-X_{t_{i-1}}| ds \\ &\leq K'L|r_{0}| \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})| n^{-1} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |X_{t}-X_{t_{i-1}}| \\ &\leq K'L|r_{0}|^{2} e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}} n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})|^{2} \\ &+ K'L|r_{0}| e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}} n^{-1} \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})| \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} \left| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} \sigma(X_{s},s) d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon} \right| \\ &:= \phi_{2,1}(n,\varepsilon) + \phi_{2,2}(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

For $\phi_{2,1}(n,\varepsilon)$, by condition (1) and (3.21), we have

$$\begin{split} \phi_{2,1}(n,\varepsilon) &\leq K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n (1+2^m |X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m + 2^m |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m) \\ &\quad (|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})| + L|X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|)^2 \\ &\leq K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})|^2 (1+2^m |X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m) \\ &\quad + K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})|^2 |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m \\ &\quad + K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^2 (1+2^m |X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m) \\ &\quad + K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^{m+2} \\ &\leq K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})|^2 (1+2^m |X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m) \\ &\quad + K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} \sup_{0 \leq t \leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})|^2 \\ &\quad + K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} \sup_{0 \leq t \leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^2 n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n (1+2^m |X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m) \\ &\quad K'L|r_0|^2 e^{\frac{|r_0|L}{n}} \sup_{0 \leq t \leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m n^{-2} \sum_{i=1}^n (1+2^m |X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m) \\ \end{aligned}$$

By Lemma 3.2.2, it is easy to see that $\phi_{2,1}(n,\varepsilon) \rightarrow_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \rightarrow \infty$ and $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$.

For $\phi_{2,2}(n,\varepsilon)$, we have

$$\begin{split} \phi_{2,2} &\leq K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) \\ &(|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|+L|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|)\sum_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &\leq K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m})\sup_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &+K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}\sup_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &+K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}\sup_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &+K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sup_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &\leq K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m})\sup_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &+K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\sum_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &+K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{0\leq i\leq 1}|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\sum_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &+K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sup_{0\leq i\leq 1}|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n}(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m})\sum_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &+K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sup_{0\leq i\leq 1}|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}\sup_{t_{i-1}\leq i\leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &=e^{\frac{1}{2}}(n,\varepsilon)+\phi_{2}^{2}(n,\varepsilon)+\phi_{2}^{2}(n,\varepsilon)+\phi_{2}^{2}(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

For $\phi_{2,2}^1(n,\varepsilon)$, by Markov Inequality, Hölder's Inequality, Gronwall's Inequality and Lemma

2.3.1, for any given $\gamma > 0$, we have

$$\begin{split} Q_{\varepsilon}(|\phi_{2,2}^{1}(n,\varepsilon)| > \gamma) &\leq \gamma^{-1}K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) \\ & \quad E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}\Big[\sup_{t_{i-1}\leq t\leq t_{i}}\Big|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}\sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big|\Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1}K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) \\ & \quad 4\sqrt{2}E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}\Big[\Big(\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}|\sigma(X_{s},s)|^{2}ds\Big)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1}K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) \\ & \quad 4\sqrt{2}\Big(\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}|\sigma(X_{s},s)|^{2}ds\Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1}K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) \\ & \quad 4\sqrt{2}\Big(\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}K(1+E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}|X_{s}|^{2})ds\Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1}K'L|r_{0}|e^{\frac{|r_{0}|L}{n}}\varepsilon n^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^{n}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) \\ & \quad 4\sqrt{2}\Big(\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}}K(1+E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}|X_{s}|^{2})ds\Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \end{aligned}$$

It implies that $\phi_{2,2}^1(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. By the same way, through using Lemma 3.2.2, we can get $\phi_{2,2}^2(n,\varepsilon), \phi_{2,2}^3(n,\varepsilon), \phi_{2,2}^4(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. \Box

Lemma 3.2.5. Under conditions (1)-(4), We have $\phi_3(n,\varepsilon) \rightarrow_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \rightarrow \infty$ and $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$.

Proof. By condition (1), (4), and (3.21), we have

$$\begin{split} |\phi_{3}(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{n} K'(1+|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m})|b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})|\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &\leq \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{n} K'(1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) \\ &(|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|+L|X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|)\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &\leq \varepsilon K' \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+2^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m})|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} L \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} L \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} L \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}|^{m}|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} \sup_{0\leq t\leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} L \sup_{0\leq t\leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m})|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} L \sup_{0\leq t\leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} L \sup_{0\leq t\leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &+ \varepsilon K'2^{m} L \sup_{0\leq t\leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}}-X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}\sum_{i=1}^{n} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}\Big| \\ &= (\phi_{3,1}(n,\varepsilon) + \phi_{3,2}(n,\varepsilon) + \phi_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon) + \phi_{3,4}(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

For $\phi_{3,1}(n,\varepsilon)$, Markov Inequality and Lemma 2.3.1, for any given $\gamma > 0$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} Q_{\varepsilon}(|\phi_{3,1}(n,\varepsilon)| > \gamma) &\leq \gamma^{-1} K' \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+2^{m} |X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| E_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \Big[\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s) d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon} \Big| \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} K' \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+2^{m} |X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| 4\sqrt{2} E_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \Big[\Big(\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} |\sigma(X_{s},s)|^{2} ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} K' \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1+2^{m} |X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| - 4\sqrt{2} K^{\frac{1}{2}} (1+C)^{\frac{1}{2}} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \end{aligned}$$

It implies that $\phi_{3,1}(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. In the same way, we can obtain

 $\begin{array}{l} \phi_{3,2}(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0 \text{ as } n \to \infty \text{ and } \varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0; \ \phi_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0 \text{ as } n \to \infty \text{ and } \varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0; \\ \phi_{3,1}(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0 \text{ as } n \to \infty \text{ and } \varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0. \end{array}$

Proof. Proof of Theorem 3.2.1, let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. By using Lemma 3.2.4, Lemma 3.2.5 and Lemma 3.2.6, we have

$$\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} = r_0 + \frac{\phi_2(n,r)}{\phi_1(n,r)} + \frac{\phi_3(n,r)}{\phi_1(n,r)} \rightarrow_{Q_{\varepsilon}} r_0.$$

3.3 Asymptotic of the Least Squares Estimator

In this section, we assume that $\alpha(x,t,\varepsilon) = \varepsilon \alpha(x,t)$, so that $Q_{\varepsilon} = Q$ is independent of ε .

Theorem 3.3.1. There exist two independent Q-random variables U_1 and U_2 with distribution N(0, 1) such that

$$\varepsilon^{-1}(\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} - r_0) \to_Q \frac{\left(\int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0, s)|^{-4} [(b(X_s^0, s)\sigma(X_s^0, s))_+]^2 ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} U_1}{\int_0^1 \sigma^{-2} (X_s^0, s) b^2 (X_s^0, s) ds} \\ - \frac{\left(\int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0, s)|^{-4} [(b(X_s^0, s)\sigma(X_s^0, s))_-]^2 ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} U_2}{\int_0^1 \sigma^{-2} (X_s^0, s) b^2 (X_s^0, s) ds}$$

as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$, $n\varepsilon \to \infty$, and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. By theorem 3.2.1, we have

$$\varepsilon^{-1}(\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} - r_0) = \frac{\varepsilon^{-1}\phi_2(n,\varepsilon)}{\phi_1(n,\varepsilon)} + \frac{\varepsilon^{-1}\phi_3(n,\varepsilon)}{\phi_1(n,\varepsilon)}$$
$$:= \frac{\Phi_2(n,\varepsilon)}{\phi_1(n,\varepsilon)} + \frac{\Phi_3(n,\varepsilon)}{\phi_1(n,\varepsilon)}.$$

Lemma 3.3.1. Under condition (1)-(4), we have $\Phi_2(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $n\varepsilon \to \infty$.

Proof. From Lemma 3.2.5, by (3.22), we have

$$\begin{split} \Phi_2(n,\varepsilon) &| = \varepsilon^{-1} |\phi_2(n,\varepsilon)| \\ &\leq \varepsilon^{-1} \phi_{2,1}(n,\varepsilon) + \varepsilon^{-1} \phi_{2,2}(n,\varepsilon) \\ &:= \Phi_{2,1}(n,\varepsilon) + \Phi_{2,2}(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

By (3.23), it is easy to see that $\Phi_{2,1}(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $n\varepsilon \to \infty$. Similarly, $\Phi_{2,2}(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Lemma 3.3.2. Under condition(1)-(4), we have

$$\Phi_{3}(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q} \left(\int_{0}^{1} |\sigma(X_{s}^{0},s)|^{-4} [(b(X_{s}^{0},s)\sigma(X_{s}^{0},s))_{+}]^{2} ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} U_{1}$$
$$- \left(\int_{0}^{1} |\sigma(X_{s}^{0},s)|^{-4} [(b(X_{s}^{0},s)\sigma(X_{s}^{0},s))_{-}]^{2} ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} U_{2}$$

as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$, $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.
Proof.

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{3}(n,\varepsilon) &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} (\sigma(X_{s},s) - \sigma(X_{s}^{0},s))d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})[b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})]\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} [\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})]b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} [\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})]b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})]\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} [\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})]b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})]\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} [\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})]b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})]\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &= \Phi_{3,1}(n,\varepsilon) + \Phi_{3,2}(n,\varepsilon) + \Phi_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon) + \Phi_{3,4}(n,\varepsilon) + \Phi_{3,5}(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

Define a deterministic process V(s) by $V(s) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})\sigma(X_{s}^{0}, s)\mathbb{1}_{(t_{i-1}, t_{i}]}(s)$. Let $V_{+}(s)$ and $V_{-}(s)$ denote the positive and negative part of V(s). By Theorem 4.1 of Kallenberg [20], there exist two independent Q-Brownian motions \hat{B}' , \hat{B}'' , which have the same distribution of \hat{B} , such that

$$\Phi_{3,1}(n,\varepsilon) = \int_0^1 V(s) d\hat{B}_s = \hat{B}' \circ \int_0^1 V_+^2(s) ds - \hat{B}'' \circ \int_0^1 V_-^2(s) ds.$$

Note that

$$V_{+}^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} |\sigma(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})|^{-4} ((b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1}))\sigma(X_{s}^{0}, s))^{2} \mathbb{1}_{(t_{i-1}, t_{i}]}(s)$$

 and

$$V_{-}^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} |\sigma(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})|^{-4} ((b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1}))\sigma(X_{s}^{0}, s))^{2} \mathbb{1}_{(t_{i-1}, t_{i}]}(s).$$

Then we have

$$\int_0^1 V_+^2(s) ds \to \int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0, s)|^{-4} (b(X_s^0, s)\sigma(X_s^0, s))_+^2 ds$$

and

$$\int_0^1 V_-^2(s) ds \to \int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0, s)|^{-4} (b(X_s^0, s)\sigma(X_s^0, s))_-^2 ds$$

as $n \to \infty$. Then,

$$\hat{B}' \circ \int_0^1 V_+^2(s) ds \to \hat{B}' \circ \int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0, s)|^{-4} [(b(X_s^0, s)\sigma(X_s^0, s))_+]^2 ds$$

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

$$\hat{B}'' \circ \int_0^1 V_-^2(s) ds \to \hat{B}'' \circ \int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0, s)|^{-4} [(b(X_s^0, s)\sigma(X_s^0, s))_-]^2 ds.$$

So we get

$$\Phi_{3,1}(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q \left(\int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0,s)|^{-4} [(b(X_s^0,s)\sigma(X_s^0,s))_+]^2 ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} U_1$$
$$- \left(\int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0,s)|^{-4} [(b(X_s^0,s)\sigma(X_s^0,s))_-]^2 ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} U_2$$

as $n \to \infty$.

For $\Phi_{3,2}(n,\varepsilon)$, by condition (3), Markov Inequality and Lemma 2.3.1, Lemma 3.2.1, for any given $\gamma > 0$, we have

$$\begin{split} Q(|\Phi_{3,2}(n,\varepsilon)| > \gamma) &\leq \gamma^{-1} E_Q \Big[\sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})| \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (\sigma(X_s, s) - \sigma(X_s^0, s)) d\hat{B}_s \Big| \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})| E_Q \Big[\Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (\sigma(X_s, s) - \sigma(X_s^0, s)) d\hat{B}_s \Big| \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})| 4\sqrt{2} E_Q \Big[\Big(\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} |\sigma(X_s, s) - \sigma(X_s^0, s)|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 4\sqrt{2} \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})| E_Q \Big[\Big(\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} |X_s - X_s^0|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 4\sqrt{2} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})| E_Q \Big[\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_i} |X_s - X_s^0|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 4\sqrt{2} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})| E_Q \Big[\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_i} |X_s - X_s^0|^2 ds \Big]^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 4\sqrt{2} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})| E_Q \Big[(\int_0^{t_i} |\sigma(X_s, s)|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 32 e^{L|r_0|t_i} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_i} \Big| \int_0^t \sigma(X_s, s) d\hat{B}_s \Big| \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 32 e^{L|r_0|t_i} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) E_Q \Big[\Big(\int_0^{t_i} |\sigma(X_s, s)|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 32 e^{L|r_0|t_i} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) E_Q \Big[\Big(\int_0^{t_i} |\sigma(X_s, s)|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 32 e^{L|r_0|t_i} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) E_Q \Big[\Big(\int_0^{t_i} |\sigma(X_s, s)|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 32 e^{L|r_0|t_i} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) E_Q \Big[\Big(\int_0^{t_i} |\sigma(X_s, s)|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big] \\ &\leq \gamma^{-1} L 32 e^{L|r_0|t_i} n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) E_Q \Big[\Big(\int_0^{t_i} |\sigma(X_s, s)|^2 ds \Big)^{\frac{1}$$

which tend to zero as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

For $\Phi_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon)$, we have

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon) &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1}) [b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})] \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}, s) d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1}) [b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})] \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}^{0}, s) d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1}) [b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})] \\ &\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} (\sigma(X_{s}, s) - \sigma(X_{s}^{0}, s)) d\hat{B}_{s} \\ &:= \Phi_{3,3}^{1}(n, \varepsilon) + \Phi_{3,3}^{2}(n, \varepsilon). \end{split}$$

For $\Phi^1_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon)$, by condition (1), we have

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{3,3}^{1}(n,\varepsilon) &\leq \Big| \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})[b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})] \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}^{0},s) d\hat{B}_{s} \Big| \\ &\leq L \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}| \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}^{0},s) d\hat{B}_{s} \Big| \\ &\leq L \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})\varepsilon e^{L|r_{0}|t_{i-1}} \Big| \int_{0}^{t_{i-1}} \sigma(X_{s},s) d\hat{B}_{s} \Big| \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}^{0},s) d\hat{B}_{s} \Big| . \end{split}$$

By Markov Inequality and Lemma 2.3.1, for any given $\gamma > 0$ we get

which tends to zero as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

For $\Phi^2_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon)$, by condition (1), Lemma 3.2.2 and the same arguments used in (3.25), we

 $\quad \text{find} \quad$

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{3,3}^2(n,\varepsilon) &\leq \Big| \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) [b(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1})] \\ &\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (\sigma(X_s, s) - \sigma(X_s^0, s)) d\hat{B}_s \Big| \\ &\leq L \sum_{i=1}^n \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0| \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (\sigma(X_s, s) - \sigma(X_s^0, s)) d\hat{B}_s \Big| \\ &\leq L \sup_{0 \leq t \leq 1} |X_t - X_t^0| \sigma^{-2} (X_{t_{i-1}}^0, t_{i-1}) \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (\sigma(X_s, s) - \sigma(X_s^0, s)) d\hat{B}_s \Big| \end{split}$$

which converges to zero as $n \to \infty \varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. So that it is easy to see $\Phi_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

For $\Phi_{3,4}(n,\varepsilon)$, by condition (1)-(4), and (3.21), we have

$$\begin{split} |\Phi_{3,4}(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq \sum_{i=1}^{n} |\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s}| \\ &\leq \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|\sigma^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \left| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \right| \\ &\leq \sum_{i=1}^{n} K'(1+|X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m})\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})2K|\sigma(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \left| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \right| \\ &\leq 2KK'L\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}| \left| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} \right| \\ &+ 2KK'L2^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} | \\ &+ 2KK'L2^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m+1}| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} | \\ &+ 2KK'L2^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m}|X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} | \\ &+ 2KK'L2^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} | \\ &+ 2KK'L2^{m}\sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})|b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s)d\hat{B}_{s} | \\ &:= \Phi_{3,4}^{1}(n,\varepsilon) + \Phi_{3,4}^{2}(n,\varepsilon) + \Phi_{3,4}^{3}(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

From the method of the convergence of $\Phi_{3,3}(n,\varepsilon)$, we get $\Phi_{3,4}^1(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ and $\Phi_{3,4}^3(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty \varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. For $\Phi^2_{3,4}(n,\varepsilon)$, we have

$$\Phi_{3,4}^{2}(n,\varepsilon) \leq \sup_{0 \leq t \leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{m} 2KK'L2^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1}) ||_{K_{t_{i-1}}} |b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})||X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}| \left| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}, s) d\hat{B}_{s} \right|$$

which converges to zero in probability, since $m \ge 1$, $\sup_{0 \le t \le 1} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^0|^m$ converges to zero in probability as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Hence, $\Phi_{3,4}(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty \varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. For $\Phi_{3,5}(n,\varepsilon)$, to some G > 0 we have

$$\begin{split} |\Phi_{3,5}(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq \sum_{i=1}^{n} |\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| |b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s) d\hat{B}_{s} \Big| \\ &\leq \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \sigma^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - \sigma^{2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \\ &|b(X_{t_{i-1}},t_{i-1}) - b(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})| \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s) d\hat{B}_{s} \Big| \\ &\leq G \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})(1 + |X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m})|X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|^{2} \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s) d\hat{B}_{s} \Big| \\ &\leq \sup_{0 \leq t \leq 1} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}| G \sum_{i=1}^{n} |\sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0},t_{i-1})(1 + |X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m})|X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}| \Big| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s},s) d\hat{B}_{s} \Big| \end{split}$$

which converges to zero in probability Q, since $\sup_{0 \le t \le 1} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X^0_{t_{i-1}}| \to_Q 0$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$ by Lemma 3.2.2, and

$$G\sum_{i=1}^{n} \left| \sigma^{-2}(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}, t_{i-1})(1 + |X_{t_{i-1}}|^{m}) | X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0} \right| \left| \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} \sigma(X_{s}, s) dB_{s} \right| \to_{Q} 0$$

as $n \to \infty \varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$ by the same arguments for the convergence of $\Phi_{3,4}(n,\varepsilon)$. *Proof.* Proof of Theorem 3.3.1, by using Lemma 3.2.3, Lemma 3.3.1 and Lemma 3.3.2, we have

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon^{-1}(\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} - r_0) &= \frac{\Phi_2(n,\varepsilon)}{\phi_1(n,\varepsilon)} + \frac{\Phi_3(n,\varepsilon)}{\phi_3(n,\varepsilon)} \\ & \to_Q \frac{\left(\int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0,s)|^{-4} [(b(X_s^0,s)\sigma(X_s^0,s))_+]^2 ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} U_1}{\int_0^1 \sigma^{-2} (X_s^0,s) b^2 (X_s^0,s) ds} \\ & - \frac{\left(\int_0^1 |\sigma(X_s^0,s)|^{-4} [(b(X_s^0,s)\sigma(X_s^0,s))_-]^2 ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} U_2}{\int_0^1 \sigma^{-2} (X_s^0,s) b^2 (X_s^0,s) ds} \end{split}$$

as $n \to \infty$, $n\varepsilon \to \infty$, $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

3.4 An Illustrative Example

In this section, we are aiming to give a linear example for (3.1). We consider the following equation with initial value $X_0 \in (0, 1]$

$$dX_t = [r + \varepsilon^k \alpha(X_t, t)] X_t dt + \varepsilon X_t dB_t, \qquad 0 \le t \le 1,$$
(3.26)

Where $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$ and $k \ge 0$ are constants; $\alpha(x, t) : \mathbb{R} \times [0, 1] \to \mathbb{R}$ is a $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$ -function satisfying $E\left[\exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\int_{0}^{t} |\varepsilon^{k-1}\alpha(X_{s}, s)|^{2}ds\right)\right] < \infty$; B_{t} is a one dimensional $\{\mathcal{F}_{t}\}$ -Brownian motion defined on the probability space $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_{t}\}_{0 \le t \le 1}\}$.

We assume equation (3.26) satisfies the following condition

$$\alpha(x,t)x - \alpha(y,t)y| \le D|x-y| \tag{3.27}$$

where D > 0 is a constant, $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$. By (3.26), we can get the system

$$X_{t_i} = x + \sum_{i=1}^n [r + \varepsilon^k \alpha(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1})] X_{t_{i-1}} \Delta t_i + \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^n X_{t_{i-1}}(B_{t_i} - B_{t_{i-1}})$$

where $\Delta t_i = t_i - t_{i-1}$.

Under condition (3.3), (3.4), (3.5) and (3.6), we set

$$u_{\varepsilon}(X_t, t) = \alpha(X_t, t)\varepsilon^{k-1}$$
(3.28)

by (3.1),(3.6), (3.2), under measure Q_{ε} ,

$$dX_t = rX_t dt + \varepsilon X_t d\hat{B}_t^{\varepsilon}. \tag{3.29}$$

Assume that the process X_t is observed at regularly spaced time intervals $\{t_i = \frac{i}{n}, i = 1, 2, ..., n\}$. We represent the true value of the parameter r by r_0 and least square estimator of r by \hat{r} . As mentioned before we focus on investigation of the least squares estimator for the true value r_0 based on the sampling data $(X_{t_i})_{i=1}^n$ determined by

$$X_{t_{i}} = x + \sum_{i=1}^{n} r X_{t_{i-1}} \Delta t_{i} + \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{i} X_{t_{i-1}} (\hat{B}_{t_{i}}^{\varepsilon} - \hat{B}_{t_{i-1}}^{\varepsilon}).$$

Where $\Delta t_i = t_i - t_{i-1}$. We start with the use of the least squares method to obtain an asymptotically consistent estimator. Then we get the following contrast function

$$\rho_{n,\varepsilon}(r) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left| \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}} - r X_{t_{i-1}} \Delta t_i}{\varepsilon X_{t_{i-1}}} \right|^2.$$

In order to get the least square estimator $\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon}$, let

$$\frac{\partial \rho_{n,\epsilon}(r)}{\partial r} = 0.$$

Then we have

$$\hat{r}_{n,\epsilon} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}}.$$
(3.30)

Theorem 3.4.1. Let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. Then, we have $\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} r_0$.

Theorem 3.4.2. Let k = 1, so that Q is independent of ε . Then let U be a Q-random variables with standard normal distribution N(0,1), we have

$$\varepsilon^{-1}(\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon}-r_0)\to_Q U$$

as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

•

3.5 Application to A Credit Risk Modeling

In this section, we consider the zero coupon bonds as an example to apply our mean-reversion approach, and discuss a defaultable zero-coupon bond in an rating based model.

A zero coupon bond is a special type bond of which can be bought at a price lower than its face value, with the face value repaid at the time of maturity T. A credit rating estimates the credit worthiness of an individual, corporation, or even a country. It is an evaluation made by credit bureaus of a borrower's overall credit history. Although credit rating is not to be a measure of a firm's default probability over some time horizon, but, to some extent, a measure of relative credit quality among firms. Usually, the credit rating is assigned by credit rating agencies such as A.M. Best, Dun & Bredstreet, Standard & Poor's, Moody's or Fitch Ratings and have letter designations such as A, B, C. The standard & Poor's rating scale is as follows, from excellent to poor: AAA, AA+, AA, AA-, A+, A, A-, BBB+, BBB, BBB-, BB+, BB, BB-, B+, B, B-, CCC+, CCC, CCC-, CC, C, D. Anything lower than a BBB- rating is considered a speculative or junk bond.

If we put the rating provided by agencies into a rating process, together with unexpected changes of the credit quality, it is useful to give each issuer a continuous rating that follows a diffusion process[see Douady and Jeanblanc [7]]. In Douady and Jeanblanc [7], they assign each issuer with a continuous rating process $R = (R_t)_{t\geq 0}$. Then a given agency rating corresponds to some sub-interval $(n_i, n_{i+1}) \subset [0, 1]$. Rating migrations correspond to crossing one threshold $n_i \in (0, 1)$. After that they let the continuous rating process $R = (R_t)_{0\leq t\leq 1} \in$ [0, 1] determined by the following SDE

$$dR_t = h_t dt + \sigma(R_t, t) dW_t, \quad R_0 \in [0, 1], \quad 0 \le t \le 1$$

where W_t is a Brownian motion, h_t is an integrable function of t and $\sigma(R_t, t)$ is a deterministic function of R_t and t. With h_t and $\sigma(R_t, t)$, it can ensure that for each R_0 and all $0 \le t \le 1$, we have $R_t < 1$; if $R_0 = 1$, it implies $R_t \equiv 1$ for $0 \le t \le 1$, and it is a nondefaultable bond; if $R_t = 0$, then default happens a.s..

In this part, we would like to investigate a rating process with a mean-reversion approach.

Let $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}\}$ be a complete probability space with a filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{0 \le t \le 1}$ i.e. $\mathcal{F}_t \subset \mathcal{F}_1$ for $0 \le t \le 1$. First we define

$$\tau_1 := \inf\{0 \le t \le 1; \ X_t = 1\},\tag{3.31}$$

Then we define a killed diffusion process $\tilde{X} = (\tilde{X}_t)_{0 \leq t \leq 1}$ by

$$\dot{X}_t := X_{t \wedge \tau_1}, \ \forall 0 \le t \le 1 \tag{3.32}$$

where $X = (X_t)$ is the solution of (3.26). Then, we define

$$R_t := 1 - X_t. (3.33)$$

where R_t is the rating process with initial value $R_0 = y \in [0, 1]$ satisfies the following SDE:

$$dR_t = -[r + \varepsilon^k \alpha (1 - R_t, t)](1 - R_t)dt - \varepsilon (1 - R_t)dB_t, \ 0 \le t \le 1.$$
(3.34)

Where $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$; $r \in \mathbb{R}$; $k \ge 0$; $\alpha(X_t, t)$ is the mean correction with the function $\alpha(1 - R_t, t)$: $\mathbb{R} \times [0, 1] \to \mathbb{R}$ being twice differentiable with respect to x and differentiable with respect to t; B_t is a one dimensional \mathcal{F}_t -Brownian motion on $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{0 \le t \le 1}\}$. When $\tau_1 \le t$ and $R_0 \ne 1$, we have

$$\tilde{X}_t = 1 - R_t = X_{\tau_1} = 1$$

and $R_t \equiv 0$ which implies default's happen case. When $t < \tau_1$ and $R_0 \neq 1$, we have

$$\tilde{X}_t = 1 - R_t = X_t$$

then by (3.33) and (3.34), for $0 \le t \le 1$ we obtain

$$dX_t = [r + \varepsilon^k \alpha(X_t, t)] X_t dt + \varepsilon X_t dB_t.$$
(3.35)

We find that it is the same as our stochastic differential equation (3.26). According to our main results in Section 3.4, if we set r_0 and $\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon}$ be the true value and least square estimator of r. Let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$, we have $\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon} \to Q_{\varepsilon} r_0$. Moreover, when we replace $\varepsilon^k \alpha$ by $\varepsilon \alpha$, the asymptotic distribution is

$$\varepsilon^{-1}(\hat{r}_{n,\varepsilon}-r_0) \to_Q U$$

As $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$, where U is a random variables with standard normal distribution N(0, 1). In Hodges and Carverhill [15], Hodges and Carverhill suggested a link of Burgers Equation for the mean-reversion type stochastic differential equation. By the proof, we can give the Burgers Equation of (3.35):

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\alpha(x,t) = -\frac{1}{2}\varepsilon^2\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}\alpha(x,t) - \alpha(x,t)\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\alpha(x,t).$$

The mathematical justification with multi-dimensional extension can be found in Truman, Wang, Wu and Yang [53].

Chapter 4

Least Squares Estimators For SDEs With Nonlinear Mean Functional Parameter

4.1 Introduction

Let $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}\}$ be a complete probability space with a filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{0 \le t \le 1}$. The stochastic process $X = (X_t, 0 \le t \le 1)$ with a given initial value $X_0 = x \in \mathbb{R}$, is determined by the following mean reversion stochastic differential equation (SDE)

$$dX_t = [r(\theta) + \alpha(X_t, t, \varepsilon)]X_t dt + \varepsilon X_t dB_t, \quad 0 \le t \le 1.$$
(4.1)

Where $\varepsilon \in (0, 1]$ is a parameter; $\alpha : \mathbb{R} \times [0, 1] \times (0, 1] \to \mathbb{R}$ is twice differentiable with respect to x and differentiable with respect to t; B_t is a one dimensional $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -Brownian motion defined on the probability space $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{0 \le t \le 1}\}$; $r(\theta)$ is a \mathcal{C}^2 -function of parameter θ with $r'(\theta) \neq 0$, $r''(\theta) \neq 0$ and $\inf_{\theta \in \Theta} |r'(\theta)| > 0$ for all $\theta \in \Theta = \overline{\Theta}_0$ (the closure of Θ_0) with Θ_0 being an open bounded subset of \mathbb{R} . We assume equation (4.1) satisfies the following condition:

(1') $\alpha(x,t,\varepsilon)x - \alpha(y,t,\varepsilon)y \le H|x-y|$, where H > 0 is a constant, $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$.

It is well-known that the condition is enough to ensure the existence and uniqueness of solutions to (4.1).

So the only unknown quantity in (4.1) is θ . The purpose of this paper is to investigate the least squares estimator for the true value of θ based on the sampling data $(X_{t_i})_{i=1}^n$.

By (4.1), we can get the system

$$X_{t_i} = x + \sum_{i=1}^{i} [r(\theta) + \alpha(X_{t_{i-1}}, t_{i-1}, \varepsilon)] X_{t_{i-1}} \Delta t_i + \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{t_{i-1}} (B_{t_i} - B_{t_{i-1}})$$

where $\Delta t_i = t_i - t_{i-1}$. We want to obtain the true value of θ based on the sampling data $(X_{t_i})_{i=1}^n$. Since (1') implies that α is bounded, we have

$$u_{\varepsilon}(X_t, t) = \frac{\alpha(X_t, t, \varepsilon)}{\varepsilon}.$$
(4.2)

Let u satisfy

$$E\left[\exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\int_0^t |u_{\varepsilon}(X_s,s)|^2 ds\right)\right] < \infty, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(4.3)

Then, we define

$$M_t^{\epsilon} = \exp\left(-\int_0^t u_{\epsilon}(X_s, s)dB_s - \frac{1}{2}\int_0^t u_{\epsilon}^2(X_s, s)ds\right), \quad t \ge 0$$
(4.4)

where M_t^{ε} is an $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -martingale. Let Q_{ε} be a probability measure on \mathcal{F}_1 , satisfying

$$dQ_{\varepsilon} := M_1^{\varepsilon} dP. \tag{4.5}$$

Then, we say Q_{ε} is absolutely continuous with respect to \mathcal{F}_t and P. Moreover, we have

$$\hat{B}_t^{\varepsilon} := \int_0^t u_{\varepsilon}(X_s, s) ds + B_t \tag{4.6}$$

where \hat{B}_t^{ε} is an \mathcal{F}_t -Brownian motion with respect to Q_{ε} . So, X_t solves the equation

$$dX_t = r(\theta)X_t dt + \varepsilon X_t d\hat{B}_t^{\varepsilon}. \tag{4.7}$$

Assume that the process X_t is observed at regularly spaced time intervals $\{t_i = \frac{i}{n}, i = 1, 2, ..., n\}$. We represent the true value of the parameter $r(\theta)$ by $r(\theta_0)$ and least square estimator of $r(\theta)$ by $r(\hat{\theta})$. We focus on investigation of the least squares estimator for the true value $r(\theta_0)$ based on the sampling data $(X_{t_i})_{i=1}^n$ determined by

$$X_{t_{i}} = x + r(\theta) \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{t_{i-1}} \Delta t_{i} + \varepsilon \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{t_{i-1}} (\hat{B}_{t_{i}}^{\varepsilon} - \hat{B}_{t_{i-1}}^{\varepsilon})$$

where $\Delta t_i = t_i - t_{i-1}$. Let us start with the use of the least squares method to get a consistent estimator. First of all, we consider the following contrast function

$$\rho_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{|X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}} - r(\theta)X_{t_{i-1}}\Delta t_i|^2}{\varepsilon^2 X_{t_{i-1}}^2 \Delta t_i}$$

Then the least square estimator $\hat{\theta}_{n,\epsilon}$ is defined as

$$\hat{\theta}_{n,\epsilon} := arg\min \rho_{n,\epsilon}(\theta).$$

Let θ_0 denote the true value of the parameter θ . The purpose of this chapter is to study the least squares estimator for the true value θ_0 based on the sampling data $(X_{t_i})_{i=1}^n$ with small dispersion ε and large sample size n. This chapter is organized as follows. In Section 4.2 we aim to establish the consistency of the LSE $\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}$. In Section 4.3 the rate of convergence and the asymptotic distribution are established.

4.2 Consistency of The Least Squares Estimator

Since minimizing $\rho_{n,\epsilon}(\theta)$ is equivalent to minimizing

$$\phi_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) := \varepsilon^2(\rho_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) - \rho_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0)).$$
(4.8)

We have

$$\begin{split} \phi_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) &= \varepsilon^{2}(\rho_{n,\varepsilon}r(\theta) - \rho_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_{0})) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{|X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}r(\theta)\Delta t_{i-1}|^{2} - |X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}r(\theta)\Delta t_{i-1}|^{2}}{X_{t_{i-1}}^{2}\Delta t_{i}} \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{|X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}}|^{2} - 2X_{t_{i-1}}r(\theta)\Delta t_{i-1}(X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}}) + |X_{t_{i-1}}r(\theta)\Delta t_{i-1}|^{2}}{X_{t_{i-1}}^{2}\Delta t_{i}} \\ &- \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{|X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}}|^{2} - 2X_{t_{i-1}}r(\theta_{0})\Delta t_{i-1}(X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}}) + |X_{t_{i-1}}r(\theta_{0})\Delta t_{i-1}|^{2}}{X_{t_{i-1}}^{2}\Delta t_{i}} \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{2(X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}})X_{t_{i-1}}\Delta t_{i-1}(r(\theta_{0}) - r(\theta)) + X_{t_{i-1}}^{2}\Delta t_{i}^{2}(|r(\theta)|^{2} - |r(\theta_{0})|^{2})}{X_{t_{i-1}}^{2}\Delta t_{i}} \\ &= 2(r(\theta_{0}) - r(\theta))\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} + (r^{2}(\theta) - r^{2}(\theta_{0})). \end{split}$$

Theorem 4.2.1. Let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$, we have $\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \theta_0$.

Proof. Let

$$\Phi_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}}.$$
(4.10)

Since

$$X_{t_{i}} - X_{t_{i-1}} = r(\theta_{0}) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} X_{s} ds + \varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}.$$
 (4.11)

We have

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{r(\theta_0) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s ds + \varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{r(\theta_0) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}) ds + r(\theta_0) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_{t_{i-1}} ds + \varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} \\ &= r(\theta_0) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{r(\theta_0) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}) ds}{X_{t_{i-1}}} + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} \\ &:= r(\theta_0) + \Phi_1(n,\varepsilon) + \Phi_2(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

Proposition 4.2.1. Let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$, we have $\Phi_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} r(\theta_0)$.

Proof. This result follows from the following lemmas.

Lemma 4.2.1. We have $\Phi_1(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Proof. From (4.11), we get

$$\begin{aligned} |X_t - X_{t_{i-1}}| &\leq \int_{t_{i-1}}^t |r(\theta_0)| |X_s| ds + |\varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^t X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}| \\ &\leq |r(\theta_0)| \int_{t_{i-1}}^t |X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}| + |X_{t_{i-1}}| ds + |\varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^t X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}|. \end{aligned}$$

By Gronwall's Inequality

$$|X_t - X_{t_{i-1}}| \le e^{|r(\theta_0)|(t-t_{i-1})} \left(n^{-1} |r(\theta_0)| |X_{t_{i-1}}| + \varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \le t \le t_i} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^t X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}| \right)$$

It yields

$$\sup_{t_{i-1} \le t \le t_i} |X_t - X_{t_{i-1}}| \le e^{n^{-1}|r(\theta_0)|} \Big(n^{-1}|r(\theta_0)| |X_{t_{i-1}}| + \varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \le t \le t_i} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^t X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}| \Big).$$
(4.12)

On the other side, from $\Phi_1(n,\varepsilon)$, it is seen that

$$\begin{aligned} |\Phi_1(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq |r(\theta_0)| \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} |X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}| ds}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|} \\ &\leq |r(\theta_0)| \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{n^{-1} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_i} |X_t - X_{t_{i-1}}|}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|}. \end{aligned}$$

From (4.12), note that

$$\begin{aligned} |\phi_{1}(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq |r(\theta_{0})| \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{n^{-1} e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} \left(n^{-1} |r(\theta_{0})| |X_{t_{i-1}}| + \varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \right)}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|} \\ &= \frac{|r(\theta_{0})|^{2} e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}}}{n} + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{|r(\theta_{0})| n^{-1} e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} \varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}|}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|}. \end{aligned}$$

We set

$$\begin{split} \Phi_1^{(1)}(n,\varepsilon) &:= \frac{|r(\theta_0)|^2 e^{\frac{|r(\theta_0)|}{n}}}{n};\\ \Phi_1^{(2)}(n,\varepsilon) &:= \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{|r(\theta_0)|n^{-1} e^{\frac{|r(\theta_0)|}{n}\varepsilon} \sup_{t_i=1 \le t \le t_i} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^t X_s d\hat{B}_s^\varepsilon|}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|}. \end{split}$$

It is clear that $\Phi_1^{(1)}(n,\varepsilon) \to 0$, as $n \to \infty$. Then we consider $\Phi_1^{(2)}(n,\varepsilon)$, by Holder's Inequality, Markov Inequality and Lemma 2.3.1, for $\delta > 0$, we have

$$\begin{split} Q_{\varepsilon}(|\Phi_{1}^{(2)}(n,\varepsilon)| > \delta) &\leq \frac{E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}|\Phi_{1}^{(2)}(n,\varepsilon)|}{\delta} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta}E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{|r(\theta_{0})|n^{-1}e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}\varepsilon}\varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t}X_{s}d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}|}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta}\sum_{i=1}^{n}E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}X_{t_{i-1}}^{-1}\left(|r(\theta_{0})|n^{-1}e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}\varepsilon}\varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t}X_{s}d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}|\right) \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta}\sum_{i=1}^{n}(E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}X_{t_{i-1}}^{-2})^{\frac{1}{2}}\left[E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}\left(|r(\theta_{0})|n^{-1}e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}\varepsilon}\varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t}X_{s}d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}|\right)^{2}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta}\sum_{i=1}^{n}(E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}X_{t_{i-1}}^{-2})^{\frac{1}{2}}\left[|r(\theta_{0})|^{2}n^{-2}e^{\frac{|2r(\theta_{0})|}{n}\varepsilon^{2}}E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}\left(\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t}X_{s}d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}|\right)^{2}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta}\sum_{i=1}^{n}X_{0}^{-1}e^{\frac{3\varepsilon^{2}}{2}t_{i-1}-rt_{i-1}}\left[|r(\theta_{0})|^{2}n^{-2}e^{\frac{|2r(\theta_{0})|}{n}\varepsilon^{2}}E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}\left(\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}}|\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t}X_{s}d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}|\right)^{2}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &:= A. \end{split}$$

We set $E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}(\sup_{t_{i-1} \le t \le t_i} | \int_{t_{i-1}}^t X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}|^2) = \vartheta.$

It yields

$$\vartheta \leq 4E_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \left(\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} |X_s|^2 ds \right)$$

$$\leq 4 \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} E_{Q_{\varepsilon}} |X_s|^2 ds$$

$$= 4n^{-1} X_0^2 exp(\varepsilon^2 s + 2r(\theta)s).$$
(4.13)

So that, we have

$$\begin{split} A &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{0}^{-1} \exp\left(\frac{3\varepsilon^{2}}{2} t_{i-1} - r(\theta) t_{i-1}\right) |r_{0}| n^{-1} e^{\frac{|r_{0}|}{n}} \varepsilon 2n^{-\frac{1}{2}} X_{0} \exp\left(\frac{1}{2} \varepsilon^{2} s + r(\theta) s\right) \\ &= |r(\theta_{0})| \frac{2}{\delta} \exp\left(\frac{3\varepsilon^{2}}{2} t_{i-1} - r(\theta) t_{i-1} + \frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n} + \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon^{2} s + r(\theta) s\right) \varepsilon n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \end{split}$$

which imply $A \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. Then we have $\phi_1^{(2)}(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. Finally, we get $\Phi_1(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Lemma 4.2.2. Let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$, we have $\Phi_2(n, \varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$. *Proof.* Since $\Phi_2(n, \varepsilon) = \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s^{\varepsilon}}{X_{t_{i-1}}}$.

Together with Holder's Inequality, Markov Inequality and Lemma 2.3.1, we obtain, for δ

$$\begin{aligned} Q_{\varepsilon}(|\Phi_{2}(n,\varepsilon)| > \delta) &\leq \frac{E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}|(\Phi_{2}(n,\varepsilon))|}{\delta} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{i=1}^{n} E_{Q_{\varepsilon}} X_{t_{i-1}}^{-1} \varepsilon |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon}| \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(E_{Q_{\varepsilon}} X_{t_{i-1}}^{-2} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big[E_{Q_{\varepsilon}}(\varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}^{\varepsilon})|^{2} \Big]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{0}^{-1} exp\Big(\frac{3\varepsilon^{2}}{2} t_{i-1} - r(\theta)t_{i-1}\Big) 2\varepsilon n^{-\frac{1}{2}} X_{0} exp\Big(\frac{1}{2}\varepsilon^{2}s + r(\theta)s\Big) \\ &= \frac{2}{\delta} \exp\Big(\frac{3\varepsilon^{2}}{2} t_{i-1} - r(\theta)t_{i-1} + \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon^{2}s + r(\theta)s\Big)\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \end{aligned}$$

which implies that $\Phi_2(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} 0$ as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

Then by using Lemma 4.2.2 and 4.2.3, we have

$$\Phi(n,\varepsilon) := r(\theta_0) + \phi_1(n,\varepsilon) + \phi_2(n,\varepsilon) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} r(\theta_0)$$

as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

Proof of Theorem 4.2.1.

Recall that $\phi_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) = 2(r(\theta_0) - r(\theta)) \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} + (r^2(\theta) - r^2(\theta_0))$, by Proposition 4.2.1, as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$, we have

$$\phi_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} (r(\theta) - r(\theta_0))^2.$$
(4.14)

Recall that our contrast function is

$$\rho_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{|X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}} - r(\theta)X_{t_{i-1}}\Delta t_i|^2}{\varepsilon^2 X_{t_{i-1}}^2 \Delta t_i}$$

In order to obtain the least square estimator $r(\hat{\theta}_{n,\epsilon})$, we let

$$\frac{\partial \rho_{n,\epsilon}(r(\theta))}{\partial \theta} = r'(\theta).$$

Since $r'(\theta) \neq 0$, we get

$$\frac{\partial \rho_{n,\varepsilon}(r(\hat{\theta}))}{\partial r(\hat{\theta})} = 0$$

So that

$$r(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}}.$$
(4.15)

From Proposition 4.2.1, we know $\Phi_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} r(\theta_0)$, as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. Together with (4.15) and (4.10) we get $r(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} r(\theta_0)$ as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$. Since $r(\theta)$ is a C^2 -function of θ with $r'(\theta) \neq 0$, we have

$$\left\{ |\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} - \theta_0| > \eta \right\} \subset \left\{ |r(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon})| > \frac{\eta}{\inf_{\theta \in \Theta} |r'(\theta)|} \right\}$$

for $\eta > 0$. This implies $\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} \to_{Q_{\varepsilon}} \theta_0$ as $n \to \infty$, $\varepsilon \to 0$ and $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

4.3 Asymptotic of The Least Squares Estimator

In this section we assume that $\alpha(x,t,\varepsilon) = \varepsilon \alpha(x,t)$ such that $Q = Q_{\varepsilon}$ is independent of ε .

Theorem 4.3.1. Let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$, we have

$$\varepsilon^{-1}(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} - \theta_0) \to_Q (r'(\theta_0))^{-1} U$$

where U is a Q-random variable with standard normal distribution N(0, 1).

Proof. Before we give a proof, we introduce

$$I(\theta) = \left(r'(\theta)\right)^2$$

and

$$D(\theta) = -\left(r'(\theta)\right)^2. \tag{4.16}$$

Since

$$\phi_{n,\epsilon}(\theta) = 2(r(\theta_0) - r(\theta)) \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} + (r^2(\theta) - r^2(\theta_0)).$$

We have

$$\phi_{n,\epsilon}'(\theta) = -2\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} r'(\theta) + 2r(\theta)r'(\theta).$$

Set

$$f_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} r'(\theta) - r(\theta) r'(\theta)$$

and

$$D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) = f'_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta)$$

= $\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} r''(\theta) - \left(r'(\theta)\right)^2 - r(\theta)r''(\theta).$

Let $B(\theta_0; \rho) = \{\theta : |\theta - \theta_0| \le \rho\}$ for $\rho > 0$. Then, by the consistency of $\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}$, there exists a sequence $\eta_{n,\varepsilon} \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ such that $B(\theta_0; \eta_{n,\varepsilon}) \subset \Theta_0$, and $P_{\theta_0}[\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} \in B(\theta_0; \eta_{n,\varepsilon})] \to 1$. When $\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} \in B(\theta_0; \eta_{n,\varepsilon})$, we have

$$\varepsilon^{-1} \{ f_{n,\varepsilon}(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) - f_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0) \}$$

= $\varepsilon^{-1}(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} - \theta_0) \int_0^1 D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0 + u(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} - \theta_0)) du.$

 But

$$\begin{split} & \left| \int_{0}^{1} D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_{0} + u(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} - \theta_{0})) du - D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_{0}) \right| \mathbb{1}_{\{\theta_{n,\varepsilon} \in B(\hat{\theta}_{0};\eta_{n,\varepsilon})\}} \\ & \leq \sup_{\theta \in B(\theta_{0};\eta_{n,\varepsilon})} \left| D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) - D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_{0}) \right| \\ & \leq \sup_{\theta \in B(\theta_{0};\eta_{n,\varepsilon})} \left| D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta) - D(\theta) \right| + \sup_{\theta \in B(\theta_{0};\eta_{n,\varepsilon})} \left| D(\theta) - D(\theta_{0}) \right| + \sup_{\theta \in B(\theta_{0};\eta_{n,\varepsilon})} \left| D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_{0}) - D(\theta_{0}) \right| \\ & := A_{1} + A_{2} + A_{3}. \end{split}$$

Since

$$D_{n,\epsilon}(\theta) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_k} - X_{t_{k-1}}}{X_{t_{k-1}}} r''(\theta) - \left(r'(\theta)\right)^2 - r(\theta)r''(\theta).$$

According to Proposition 4.2.1 and (4.16), let $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$, then, we obtain

$$D_{n,\epsilon}(\theta) \to_Q D(\theta).$$

Consequently, we have $A_1 \to 0$, $A_2 \to 0$ and $A_3 \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

So that, we get

$$\int_0^1 D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0 + u(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} - \theta_0)) du \to_Q D(\theta_0)$$

It is easy to see

$$\varepsilon^{-1} f_{n,\varepsilon}(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) = 0$$

 \mathbf{as}

$$\varepsilon^{-1} f_{n,\varepsilon}(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) = \varepsilon^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \frac{X_{t_i} - X_{t_{i-1}}}{X_{t_{i-1}}} r'(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) - \varepsilon^{-1} r(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) r'(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon})$$
$$= \varepsilon^{-1} r(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) r'(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) - \varepsilon^{-1} r(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon}) r'(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon})$$
$$= 0$$

by (4.15).

Proposition 4.3.1. We have

$$\varepsilon^{-1} f_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0) \to_Q r'(\theta_0) U$$

as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Proof. Note that from (4.10)

$$\varepsilon^{-1} f_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0) = \varepsilon^{-1} \Big(\sum_{k=1}^n \frac{X_{t_k} - X_{t_{k-1}}}{X_{t_{k-1}}} r'(\theta_0) - r(\theta_0) r'(\theta_0) \Big)$$

= $\varepsilon^{-1} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^n \frac{r(\theta_0) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}) ds}{X_{t_{i-1}}} + \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s}{X_{t_{i-1}}} \Big) r'(\theta_0).$ (4.17)

We set

$$C(n,\varepsilon) = \varepsilon^{-1} \Big(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{r(\theta_0) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}) ds}{X_{t_{i-1}}} + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\varepsilon \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s}{X_{t_{i-1}}} \Big)$$
$$= \varepsilon^{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{r(\theta_0) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}) ds}{X_{t_{i-1}}} + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s}{X_{t_{i-1}}}$$
$$:= C_1(n,\varepsilon) + C_2(n,\varepsilon).$$

Lemma 4.3.1. We have $C_1(n,\varepsilon) \rightarrow_Q 0$ as $n \rightarrow \infty$ and $\varepsilon \rightarrow 0$.

Proof. From $C_1(n,\varepsilon)$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |C_1(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq |\varepsilon^{-1}| |r(\theta_0)| \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} |X_s - X_{t_{i-1}}| ds}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|} \\ &\leq |\varepsilon^{-1}| |r(\theta_0)| \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{n^{-1} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_i} |X_t - X_{t_{i-1}}|}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|}. \end{aligned}$$

From (4.12), we have

$$\begin{aligned} |C_{1}(n,\varepsilon)| &\leq |\varepsilon^{-1}| |r(\theta_{0})| \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{n^{-1} e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} (n^{-1}|r(\theta_{0})| |X_{t_{i-1}}| + \varepsilon \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}|)}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|} \\ &= \frac{|\varepsilon^{-1}| |r(\theta_{0})|^{2} e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}}}{n} + |r(\theta_{0})| \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{n^{-1} e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}|}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|} \\ &:= C_{1}^{1}(n,\varepsilon) + C_{1}^{2}(n,\varepsilon). \end{aligned}$$

It is easy to see that $C_1^1(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$, as $n \to \infty$.

Then we consider $C_1^2(n,\varepsilon)$, by Holder's Inequality, Markov Inequality, Lemma 2.3.1, we have

$$\begin{split} Q(|C_{1}^{2}(n,\varepsilon)| > \delta) &\leq \frac{E_{Q}|C_{1}^{2}(n,\varepsilon)|}{\delta} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} |r(\theta_{0})|E_{Q}\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{n^{-1}e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}|}{|X_{t_{i-1}}|} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta} |r(\theta_{0})|\sum_{i=1}^{n} E_{Q} X_{t_{i-1}}^{-1} (n^{-1}e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}|) \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} |r(\theta_{0})|\sum_{i=1}^{n} (E_{Q} X_{t_{i-1}}^{-2})^{\frac{1}{2}} [E_{Q} (n^{-1}e^{\frac{|r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}|)^{2}]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta} |r(\theta_{0})|\sum_{i=1}^{n} (E_{Q} X_{t_{i-1}}^{-2})^{\frac{1}{2}} [n^{-2}e^{\frac{|2r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} E_{Q} (\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}|)^{2}]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta} |r(\theta_{0})|\sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{0}^{-1} e^{\frac{3\varepsilon^{2}}{2} t_{i-1} - r(\theta_{0})t_{i-1}} [n^{-2}e^{\frac{|2r(\theta_{0})|}{n}} E_{Q} (\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}|)^{2}]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &= \iota. \end{split}$$

We recall that $E_Q(\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_i} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^t X_s d\hat{B}_s|^2) = \vartheta.$

By equation (4.13), we have

$$\begin{split} \iota &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} |r(\theta_0)| \sum_{i=1}^n X_0^{-1} \exp(\frac{3\varepsilon^2}{2} t_{i-1} - r(\theta) t_{i-1}) n^{-1} e^{\frac{|r(\theta_0)|}{n}} 2n^{-\frac{1}{2}} X_0 \exp(\frac{1}{2} \varepsilon^2 s + r(\theta_0) s) \\ &= \frac{2}{\delta} |r(\theta_0)| \exp(\frac{3\varepsilon^2}{2} t_{i-1} - r(\theta) t_{i-1} + \frac{|r(\theta_0)|}{n} + \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon^2 s + r(\theta) s) n^{-\frac{1}{2}} \end{split}$$

which implies $\iota \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty$. Then we have $C_1^2(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. Finally, we get $C_1(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Let X_t^0 be the solution of the underlying ordinary differential equation under the true value of the drift parameter:

$$dX_t^0 = r(\theta_0) X_t^0 dt, \quad X_0^0 = x_0.$$
(4.18)

Lemma 4.3.2. We have $C_2(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q U$ as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$, where U is a Q-random variable with standard normal distribution N(0,1).

Proof. Since

$$\begin{split} C_2(n,\varepsilon) &= \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s}{X_{t_{i-1}}}. \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^n X_{t_{i-1}}^{-1} \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^n (X_{t_{i-1}}^0)^{-1} \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s^0 d\hat{B}_s + \sum_{i=1}^n (X_{t_{i-1}}^0)^{-1} \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} (X_s - X_s^0) d\hat{B}_s \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^n (X_{t_{i-1}}^{-1} - (X_{t_{i-1}}^0)^{-1}) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_i} X_s d\hat{B}_s \\ &:= C_2^1(n,\varepsilon) + C_2^2(n,\varepsilon) + C_2^3(n,\varepsilon). \end{split}$$

Define a deterministic process V(s) by $V(s) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (X_{t_{i-1}}^{0})^{-1} X_{s}^{0} \mathbb{1}_{(t_{i-1},t_{i}]}(s)$. Let $V_{+}(s)$ and $V_{-}(s)$ denote the positive and negative part of V(s). By Theorem 4.1 of Kallenberg [20], there exist two independent Q-Brownian motions \hat{B}' , \hat{B}'' , which have the same distribution of \hat{B} , such that

$$C_2^1(n,\varepsilon) = \int_0^1 V(s) d\hat{B}_s = \hat{B}' \circ \int_0^1 V_+^2(s) ds - \hat{B}'' \circ \int_0^1 V_-^2(s) ds.$$

Note that

$$V_{+}^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (X_{t_{i-1}}^{0})^{-2} (X_{s}^{0})_{+}^{2} \mathbb{1}_{(t_{i-1},t_{i}]}(s)$$

and

$$V_{-}^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (X_{t_{i-1}}^{0})^{-2} (X_{s}^{0})_{-}^{2} \mathbb{1}_{(t_{i-1},t_{i}]}(s).$$

Then we have

$$\int_0^1 V_+^2(s) ds \to \int_0^1 (X_s^0)^{-2} (X_s^0)_+^2 ds$$

$$\int_0^1 V_-^2(s) ds \to \int_0^1 (X_s^0)^{-2} (X_s^0)_-^2 ds$$

as
$$n \to \infty$$
. Then,

$$\hat{B}' \circ \int_0^1 V_+^2(s) ds \to \hat{B}' \circ \int_0^1 (X_s^0)^{-2} (X_s^0)_+^2 ds$$

$$\hat{B}'' \circ \int_0^1 V_-^2(s) ds \to \hat{B}'' \circ \int_0^1 (X_s^0)^{-2} (X_s^0)_-^2 ds.$$

and

We get

$$C_2^1(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q U_1 \left(\int_0^1 (X_s^0)^{(-2)} (X_s^0)_+^2 ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} - U_2 \left(\int_0^1 (X_s^0)^{-2} (X_s^0)_-^2 ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

where U_1 and U_2 are two random variables with standard normal distribution N(0,1) as $n \to \infty$. Since

$$X_{s+}^0 = \max(X_s^0, 0)$$

and

$$X_{s-}^{0} = \max(-X_{s}^{0}, 0).$$

$$C_{2}^{1}(n, \varepsilon) \to_{Q} \{ U_{1}, \quad X_{2}^{0} \ge 0 \\ U_{2}, \quad X_{2}^{0} \le 0 \}$$

as $n \to \infty$.

So it can be summarized by

$$C_2^1(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q U$$

as $n \to \infty$.

Now, let us consider $C_2^2(n,\varepsilon).$ By using Holder's Inequality, Markov Inequality, Lemma 2.3.1, we get

$$\begin{aligned} Q(|C_{2}^{2}(n,\varepsilon)| > \delta) &\leq \delta^{-1} E_{Q}[\sum_{i=1}^{n} (X_{t_{i-1}}^{0})^{-1} \sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} (X_{s} - X_{s}^{0}) d\hat{B}_{s}]| \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (E_{Q}[(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0})^{-2}]^{\frac{1}{2}} [E_{Q}(\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} (X_{s} - X_{s}^{0}) d\hat{B}_{s})|^{2}]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (E_{Q}[(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0})^{-2}]^{\frac{1}{2}} [E_{Q}\int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} |X_{s} - X_{s}^{0}|^{2} ds)]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (E_{Q}[(X_{t_{i-1}}^{0})^{-2}]^{\frac{1}{2}} [2t^{\frac{1}{2}} E_{Q}\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |X_{s} - X_{s}^{0}| ds] \end{aligned}$$

which tends to zero as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$. For $C_2^3(n, \varepsilon)$, we have

$$C_{2}^{3}(n,\varepsilon) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (X_{t_{i-1}}^{-1} - (X_{t_{i-1}}^{0})^{-1}) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{n} (-\frac{X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}}{X_{t_{i-1}}^{0} X_{t_{i-1}}}) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}$$

$$\leq \sum_{i=1}^{n} (-\frac{\sup_{t_{i-1} \leq t \leq t_{i}} |X_{t_{i-1}} - X_{t_{i-1}}^{0}|}{X_{t_{i-1}}^{0} X_{t_{i-1}}}) \int_{t_{i-1}}^{t_{i}} X_{s} d\hat{B}_{s}.$$

By Lemma 3.2.2, we have $C_2^3(n,\varepsilon) \to_Q 0$ as $n \to \infty$.

Proof of Proposition 4.3.1, Combining Lemma 4.3.1 and Lemma 4.3.2, we have

$$C(n,\varepsilon) = C_1(n,\varepsilon) + C_2(n,\varepsilon)$$

 $\rightarrow_Q U$

as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

By (4.17),

$$\varepsilon^{-1} f_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0) \to_Q r'(\theta_0) U$$

as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Proof of Theorem 4.3.1. With previous proof, we have

$$\varepsilon^{-1}(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} - \theta_0) = -\left(\int_0^1 D_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0 + u(\hat{\theta}_{n,\varepsilon} - \theta_0))d\theta\right)^{-1} \varepsilon^{-1} f_{n,\varepsilon}(\theta_0)$$
$$\to_Q \left(r'(\theta_0)\right)^{-1} U$$

as $n \to \infty$ and $\varepsilon \to 0$ with $\varepsilon n^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0$.

	-
-	-

Chapter 5

Nonparametric Drift Estimation For Inhomogeneous Stochastic Differential Equations

5.1 Introduction

Let $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}\}$ be a complete probability space with a filtration $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$. The stochastic process $X = (X_t, 0 \leq t \leq T)$ with a given initial value $X_0 = x \in \mathbb{R}$, is determined by the following Itô stochastic differential equation (SDE)

$$dX_t = \mu(X_t, t)dt + \sigma(X_t, t)dB_t, \qquad 0 \le t \le T.$$
(5.1)

where $\mu : \mathbb{R} \times [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}$ is a measurable function which is continuous with respect to $t; \sigma : \mathbb{R} \times [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a positive function which is continuous with respect to t; $B_t(0 \le t \le T)$ is a one dimensional \mathcal{F}_t -Brownian motion defined on the probability space $\{\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{0 \le t \le T}\}$. We assume the following conditions $\forall t \in [0,T]$:

(1*) $|\mu(x_1,t) - \mu(x_2,t)| + |\sigma(x_1,t) - \sigma(x_2,t)| \le L|x_1 - x_2|, \forall x_1, x_2 \in \mathbb{R}$, where L > 0 is a constant.

(2*) There exist positive constants σ_0 and σ_1 such that $0 < \sigma_0 \leq \sigma(x, t) \leq \sigma_1$.

(3*) Dissipative condition: $\frac{\mu(x_1,t)-\mu(x_2,t)}{x_1-x_2} \leq G, \forall x_1, x_2 \in \mathbb{R}$, where G < 0 is a constant.

Remark 5.1.1. Condition (1*) guarantees that the equation (5.1) has an unique solution and the solution does not explode; condition (2*) means that $\sigma(t,x)$ is uniformly elliptic; under condition (3*), the solution of (5.1) is stationary.

We assume that the process X_t is observed at discrete time intervals $\{t_i = i\Delta, i = 0, 1, 2, ..., n\}$, where Δ is the time frequency for observation and n is the sample size. By (5.1), we can get the system

$$X_{t_i} = x + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mu(X_{t_i}, t_i) \Delta t_i + \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \sigma(X_{t_i}, t_i) (B_{t_{i+1}} - B_{t_i}),$$

where $\Delta t_i = t_{i+1} - t_i$. We represent the estimator of $\mu_n(x, t)$ by $\hat{\mu}_n(x, t)$. To get the expression of $\hat{\mu}_n(x, t)$, first we minimize an object function given below with certain weights:

$$\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} W_{n,i}(x,t_i) (Y_i - \Delta)^2$$

where $Y_i := X_{t_{i+1}} - X_{t_i}$ and $\Delta := t_{i+1} - t_i$, i = 0, 1, 2, ..., n - 1. The weight function is given by

$$W_{n,i}(x,t) = \frac{\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x)}{\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x)}, i = 0, 1, 2, ..., n - 1$$

where $K_h(.) = K(./h)/h$, K is a kernel density function with mean zero and finite variance, and h is the bandwidth for the kernel. Then, we get the expression of $\hat{\mu}_n(x,t)$ by

$$\hat{\mu}_n(x,t_i) = \frac{\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} Y_i K_h(X_{t_i} - x)}{\Delta \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x)}.$$
(5.2)

In this chapter, we focus on the asymptotic of the estimator $\hat{\mu}_n(x,t)$ with high frequency $n \to \infty$. In Section 5.2, we aim to prove that $\hat{\mu}_n(x,t) \to_P \mu(x,t)$ in probability as $n \to 0$. And Section 5.3 we establish the rate of convergence and the asymptotic distribution, after that we give an example in Section 5.4.

5.2 Consistency of The Nonparametric Drift Estima-

tor

Before this section, we give two propositions. From Theorem 5.3 of Ikeda and Watanabe, [19], we have the following propositions:

Proposition 5.2.1. Let $F : \Omega \times [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ be such that

$$E\exp\left\{\alpha\int_{0}^{t}|F_{s}|^{2}ds\right\}<\infty$$
(5.3)

for every $\alpha > 0$ and t > 0. Let B_s be a Brownian motion. Then for every $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$

$$Z_F(t) = \exp\left\{i\lambda \int_0^t F_s dB_s + |\lambda|^2 \int_0^t |F_s|^2 ds\right\}$$

is a complex-valued $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}$ -martingale.

Proposition 5.2.2. Let $F : \Omega \times [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ be such that $\tau(u) = \int_0^u |F_t|^2 dt \to \infty$ as $u \to \infty$. Let

$$\tau^{-1}(t) = \inf\{u : \tau(u) > t\} \quad and \quad \mathcal{A}_t = \mathcal{F}_{\tau^{-1}(t)},$$

Then the time-changed stochastic integral

$$\tilde{B}(t) = \int_0^{\tau^{-1}(t)} F_s dB_s$$

is an $\{A_t\}$ -Brownian motion. Consequently, for each t > 0

$$\int_0^t F_s dB_s = \tilde{B}(\tau(t)).$$

Lemma 5.2.1. we assume that there is a non-negative adapted process $\varphi(t)$ satisfying $\int_0^T |\varphi|^2 dt < \infty \text{ for } T < \infty. \text{ For any given } \xi > 0 \text{ and } \rho > 0, \text{ there is some constant}$ $b > 0 \text{ such that} \qquad P\Big(\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \Big| \int_0^t \varphi(s) dB_s \Big| > \xi\Big) \le \frac{b\rho}{\xi^2} + P\Big(\int_0^T |\varphi(t)|^2 dt > \rho\Big)$ $P\Big(\sup_{0 \le t \le T} \Big| \int_0^t \varphi(s) dB_s \Big| > \xi\Big) \le \frac{b\rho}{\xi^2} + P\Big(\int_0^t |\varphi(t)|^2 dt > \rho\Big).$ *Proof.* Let $S_t = \int_0^t |\varphi(s)|^2 ds$. Then by Proposition 5.2.2, there exists a Brownian motion B' with the same distribution as B such that $\int_0^t \varphi(s) dB_s = B'(S_t)$. By the classical maximal inequality(see Proposition 10.2 of Fristedt [11]), we find that

$$P\left(\sup_{0\leq t\leq T} \left| \int_{0}^{t} \varphi(s) dB_{s} \right| > \xi\right) \leq P\left(\sup_{0\leq t\leq T} \left| \int_{0}^{t} \varphi(s) dB_{s} \right| > \xi, \ S_{T} \leq \rho\right) + P(S_{T} > \rho)$$

$$\leq P\left(\sup_{0\leq t\leq T} |B'(S_{t})| > \xi, \ S_{T} \leq \rho\right) + P(S_{T} > \rho)$$

$$\leq P\left(\sup_{0\leq s\leq \rho} |B'(s)| > \xi\right) + P(S_{T} > \rho)$$

$$\leq \frac{b\rho}{\xi^{2}} + P\left(\int_{0}^{T} |\varphi(t)|^{2} dt > \rho\right).$$

Lemma 5.2.2. Suppose that there is a deterministic and nonnegative function χ . And we assume that there is a adapted process $\varphi(t)$ satisfying $\int_0^{T'} |\varphi|^2 dt < \infty$ for $T' < \infty$ and $\varphi(T') = \chi^{-1}(T')$ on the interval (T', T' + 1]. If

$$\chi^2(T')\int_0^{T'} |\varphi(t)|^2 dt \to_P 1 \quad as \quad T' \to \infty.$$

Then, we have

$$\chi(T') \int_0^{T'} \varphi(t) dB_t \Rightarrow N(0,1)$$
(5.4)

where B_t is a one dimensional Brownian Motion.

Proof. We define

$$R_t = \chi^2(T') \int_0^t |\varphi(s)|^2 ds$$

and

$$\tau_{T'} = \inf\{t \ge 0, R_t > 1\}.$$

Then we have $\tau_{T'} \in [0, T' + 1]$. Then by proposition 5.2.2, there is a Brownian motion B' with the same distribution as B such that $\chi(T') \int_0^t |\varphi(s)| dB_s = B'_{R_t}$. We have

$$\chi(T')\int_0^{\tau_{T'}}\varphi(t)dB_t=B_1'\sim N(0,1).$$

Then by using Lemma 5.2.1 and following the same arguments as in the proof of Theorem 1.19 in [26], we can see that the characteristic function of $\chi(T') \int_0^{T'} \varphi(t) dB_t$ converges to

the characteristic function of $\chi(T') \int_0^{\tau_{T'}} \varphi(t) dB_t$ as $T' \to \infty$. By the continuity theorem (see Theorem 26.3 of Billingsley [3]), we have

$$\chi(T')\int_0^{T'}\varphi(t)dB_t \Rightarrow N(0,1).$$

Under Condition (1^{*}), (2^{*}) and (3^{*}), there exists a unique invariant distribution ψ of the solution X_t . Let f(x,t) be the density function of ψ . Then we define the kernel estimator $\hat{f}_n(x,t)$ of f(x,t) by

$$\hat{f}_n(x,t) = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x), \quad 0 \le t \le T$$
(5.5)

and $\hat{g}_n(x, t_i)$ by

$$\hat{g}_n(x,t) = \frac{1}{n\Delta} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} Y_i K_h(X_{t_i} - x), \quad 0 \le t \le T.$$
(5.6)

From (5.2), we obtain

$$\hat{\mu}_n(x,t) = \frac{\hat{g}_n(x,t)}{\hat{f}_n(x,t)}, \quad 0 \le t \le T.$$
(5.7)

Define the strong mixing coefficient of X by

$$\alpha_X(t) = \sup_{s \in \mathbb{R}_+} \sup_{A, B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})} E[\lambda_A(X_s)\lambda_B(X_{s+t})] - E(\lambda_A(X_s))E(\lambda_B(X_{s+t})), \quad 0 \le t \le T \quad (5.8)$$

where A, B are measurable sets in the σ -algebras.

We need specify some new conditions as follows:

(4*) The kernel function K(.) satisfies

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^2 K(u) du < \infty$$

and

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K^2(u) du < \infty.$$

(5*) As $n \to \infty$, $h \to 0$, $\Delta \to 0$ and $n\Delta h \to \infty$.

(6*) The solution X_t admits a unique invariant distribution ψ and is geometrically strong mixing(GSM), i.e. there exist $c_0 > 0$ and $\rho \in (0, 1)$ such that $\alpha_X(t) \le c_0 \rho^t$, $t \ge 0$.

(7*) The density function f(x) of the stationary distribution ψ is continuous.

Theorem 5.2.1. Assume that condition (1^*) - (3^*) hold, and f(x,t) > 0, then $\hat{\mu}_n(x,t) \rightarrow_P \mu(x,t)$ as $n \rightarrow \infty$.

Lemma 5.2.3. Under conditions (1^*) - (3^*) , we have

$$\hat{f}_n(x,t) \to_P f(x,t) \quad as \quad n \to \infty.$$
 (5.9)

Proof. Recall that $\hat{f}_n(x,t) \to_P f(x,t)$ as $n \to \infty$ means that $\forall v > 0$, $\lim_{n \to \infty} P(|\hat{f}_n(x,t) - f(x,t)| \ge v) = 0$.

And note that

$$\hat{f}_n(x,t) - f(x,t) = \hat{f}_n(x,t) - E[\hat{f}_n(x,t)] + E[\hat{f}_n(x,t)] - f(x,t).$$

For $E[\hat{f}_n(x,t)] - f(x,t)$, by the stationarity of the process X_t , we have

$$E[\hat{f}_n(x,t)] = E[K_h(X_0 - x)]$$

= $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K_h(y-x)f(y,t)dy$
= $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K(u)f(x+uh,t)du$

which converges to f(x,t) for each x as $n \to \infty$ by Lebesgue Dominated Convergence Theorem.

For $\hat{f}_n(x,t) - E[\hat{f}_n(x,t)]$, we have

$$\hat{f}_n(x,t) - E[\hat{f}_n(x,t)] = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x) - \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} E[K_h(X_{t_i} - x)]$$
$$= \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} [K_h(X_{t_i} - x) - E[K_h(X_{t_i} - x)]].$$

Let $\gamma_{n,i}(x,t) = K_h(X_{t_{i-1}}-x) - EK_h(X_{t_{i-1}}-x)$, i=1,2,...,n. Note that $\sup_{1 \le i \le n} |\gamma_{n,i}(x,t)| \le Dh^{-1}$ for some positive constant $D < \infty$. By applying Theorem 1.3 of Bosq [4], we have for each integer $q \in [1, \frac{n}{2}]$ and any $\delta > 0$

$$P\left(\frac{1}{n} \left| \sum_{i=1}^{n} \gamma_{n,i}(x,t) \right| > \delta \right) \le 4exp\left(-\frac{\delta^2 q}{8v^2(q)}\right) + 22\left(1 + \frac{4Dh^{-1}}{\delta}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}q\alpha_X([p]\Delta t_i),$$
(5.10)

where

$$v^2(q) = \frac{2}{p^2}s(q) + \frac{Dh^{-1}\delta}{2}$$

with $p = \frac{n}{2q}$ and

$$s(q) = \max_{0 \le j \le 2q-1} E[([jp] + 1 - jp)\gamma_{n,[jp]+1}(x,t) + \gamma_{n,[jp]+2}(x,t) + \dots + \gamma_{n,[(j+1)p]}(x,t) + ((j+1)p - [(j+1)p])\gamma_{n,[(j+1)p]+1}(x,t)]^2.$$

We set $\gamma_{n,n+1}(x,t) = 0$ for the s(q). By using Cauchy-Schwarz Inequality and stationarity of $\gamma_{n,i}(x,t)$, it is easy to find that $s(q) = O(p^2h^{-1})$. Then let $q = \left[\frac{\sqrt{n\Delta}}{\sqrt{h}}\right]$ and $p = \frac{n}{2q} = O(\frac{\sqrt{nh}}{\sqrt{\Delta}})$, we have

$$\frac{\delta^2 q}{8v^2(q)} = \delta^2 O(qh) = O(\delta^2 \sqrt{n\Delta h}).$$
(5.11)

By the GSM property of X_t and some basic calculations, we find

$$22\left(1+\frac{4Dh^{-1}}{\delta}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}q\alpha_X([p]\Delta) \le C(\delta)exp(-O(\sqrt{n\Delta h})).$$
(5.12)

This, together with (5.10), and (5.11), we have

$$P\left(\frac{1}{n} \left| \sum_{i=1}^{n} \gamma_{n,i}(x,t) \right| \right) \le C(\delta) exp(-O(\delta^2 \sqrt{n\Delta h})).$$
(5.13)

By the above proof, we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} P(|\hat{f}_n(x,t) - f(x,t)| \ge v) = 0.$$

Therefore $\hat{f}_n(x,t) \to_P f(x,t)$ as $n \to \infty$.

Lemma 5.2.4.

$$\hat{g}_n(x,t) \to_P f(x,t)\mu(x,t) \quad as \quad n \to \infty.$$
 (5.14)

Proof. Since

$$Y_{i} = X_{t_{i+1}} - X_{t_{i}} = \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} \mu(X_{s}, s) ds + \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} \sigma(X_{s}, s) dB_{s}$$

= $\mu(X_{t_{i}}, t_{i}) \Delta + \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} (\mu(X_{s}, s) - \mu(X_{t_{i}}, t_{i})) ds + \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} \sigma(X_{s}, s) dB_{s}.$

This together with (5.6), we have

$$\hat{g}_{n}(x,t) = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \mu(X_{t_{i}},t_{i}) K_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) + \frac{1}{n\Delta} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} (\mu(X_{s},s) - \mu(X_{t_{i}},t_{i})) ds + \frac{1}{n\Delta} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} \sigma(X_{s},s) dB_{s} := g_{n}^{(1)}(x,t) + g_{n}^{(2)}(x,t) + g_{n}^{(3)}(x,t).$$
(5.15)

For $g_n^{(1)}(x,t)$, we have

$$g_n^{(1)}(x,t) = \mu(x,t) \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x) + \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} (\mu(X_{t_i}, t_i) - \mu(x,t)) K_h(X_{t_i} - x)$$

=: $g_n^{(1)}(1)(x,t) + g_n^{(1)}(2)(x,t).$ (5.16)

For $g_n^{(1)}(1)(x,t)$, by Lemma 5.2.3, it is clear that $g_n^{(1)}(1)(x,t) \to_P f(x,t)\mu(x,t)$ as $n \to \infty$. For $g_n^{(1)}(2)(x,t)$, by condition (1*), we have

$$|g_{n}^{1}(2)(x,t)| \leq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} L|X_{t_{i}} - x|K_{h}(X_{t_{i}} - x)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} L(|X_{t_{i}} - x|K_{h}(X_{t_{i}} - x) - E[|X_{t_{i}} - x|K_{h}(X_{t_{i}} - x)])$$

$$+ LE[|X_{0} - x|K_{h}(X_{0} - x)]$$
(5.17)

By the proof of Lemma 5.2.3, we can prove that

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}L(|X_{t_i} - x|K_h(X_{t_i} - x) - E[|X_{t_i} - x|K_h(X_{t_i} - x)]) \to_P 0 \quad as \quad n \to \infty.$$
(5.18)

By the continuity of f(x,t) and Lebesgue Dominated Convergence Theorem, we get

$$\lim_{h \to 0} \frac{E[|X_0 - x|K_h(X_0 - x)]}{h} = \lim_{h \to 0} \frac{1}{h} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} |y - x|K_h(y - x)f(y)dy$$
$$= \lim_{h \to 0} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} |u|K(u)f(x + uh)du$$
$$= f(x) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} |u|K(u)du.$$
(5.19)

By (5.17), (5.18) and (5.19), we gain $g_n^{(1)}(2)(x,t) \to_P 0$ as $n \to 0$. Then we obtain $g_n^{(1)}(x,t) \to_P f(x,t)\mu(x,t)$, as $n \to 0$.

For $g_n^{(2)}(x,t)$, by condition (1^{*}), we obtain

$$|g_{n}^{(2)}(x,t)| \leq \frac{1}{n\Delta} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} |\mu(X_{s},s) - \mu(X_{t_{i}},t_{i})| ds$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{n\Delta} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LK_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} |X_{s} - X_{t_{i}}| ds \qquad (5.20)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LK_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) \sup_{t_{i} \leq t \leq t_{i+1}} |X_{t} - X_{t_{i}}|$$

Since

$$X_t - X_{t_i} = \int_{t_i}^t \mu(X_s, s) ds + \int_{t_i}^t \sigma(X_s, s) dB_s.$$

By condition (1^*) , we get

$$\begin{aligned} |X_t - X_{t_i}| &= \int_{t_i}^t |\mu(X_s, s)| ds + \Big| \int_{t_i}^t \sigma(X_s, s) dB_s \Big| \\ &\leq \int_{t_i}^t (|\mu(X_s, s) - \mu(X_{t_i}, t_i)| + |\mu(X_{t_i}, t_i)|) ds + \Big| \int_{t_i}^t \sigma(X_s, s) dB_s \Big| \\ &\leq |\mu(X_{t_i}, t_i)| \Delta + \sup_{t_i \leq t \leq t_{i+1}} \Big| \int_{t_i}^t \sigma(X_s, s) dB_s \Big| + L \int_{t_i}^t |X_s - X_{t_i}| ds \end{aligned}$$

According to Gronwall's Inequality, we have

$$|X_t - X_{t_i}| \le \left(|\mu(X_{t_i}, t_i)| \Delta + \sup_{t_i \le t \le t_{i+1}} \left| \int_{t_i}^t \sigma(X_s, s) dB_s \right) e^{L(t-t_i)} \right)$$

Then we get

$$\sup_{t_i \le t \le t_{i+1}} |X_t - X_{t_i}| \le e^{L\Delta} \Big(|\mu(X_{t_i}, t_i)| \Delta + \sup_{t_i \le t \le t_{i+1}} \Big| \int_{t_i}^t \sigma(X_s, s) dB_s \Big| \Big).$$
(5.21)

By (5.20) and (5.21), we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} |g_{n}^{(2)}(x,t)| &\leq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LK_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) e^{L\Delta} \Big(|\mu(X_{t_{i}},t_{i})|\Delta + \sup_{t_{i} \leq t \leq t_{i+1}} \Big| \int_{t_{i}}^{t} \sigma(X_{s},s) dB_{s} \Big| \Big) \\ &\leq \Delta e^{L\Delta} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LK_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) |\mu(X_{t_{i}},t_{i})| \\ &+ e^{L\Delta} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LK_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) \sup_{t_{i} \leq t \leq t_{i+1}} \Big| \int_{t_{i}}^{t} \sigma(X_{s},s) dB_{s} \Big| \\ &:= g_{n}^{(2)}(1)(x,t) + g_{n}^{(2)}(2)(x,t). \end{aligned}$$
(5.22)

For $g_n^{(2)}(1)(x,t)$, it is clear that

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}K_h(X_{t_i}-x)|\mu(X_{t_i},t_i)| \to_P |\mu(x,t)|f(x,t) \quad as \quad n \to \infty$$

This implies that $g_n^{(2)}(1)(x,t) \to_P 0$ as $n \to \infty$.

For $g_n^{(2)}(2)(x,t)$, by Markov Inequality and Lemma 2.3.1, we have

$$P\left(\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LK_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x)\sup_{t_{i}\leq t\leq t_{i+1}}\left|\int_{t_{i}}^{t}\sigma(X_{s},s)dB_{s}\right| > \zeta\right)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{n\zeta}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LE\left[\sup_{t_{i}\leq t\leq t_{i+1}}\left|\int_{t_{i}}^{t}K_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x)\sigma(X_{s},s)dB_{s}\right|\right]$$

$$\leq \frac{4\sqrt{2}}{n\zeta}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LE\left[\left|\int_{t_{i}}^{t}K_{h}^{2}(X_{t_{i}}-x)\sigma^{2}(X_{s},s)ds\right|^{\frac{1}{2}}\right]$$

$$\leq \frac{4\sqrt{2}}{n\zeta}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} LE[K_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x)\sigma_{1}\Delta^{\frac{1}{2}}]$$
(5.23)

So it is clear that $g_n^{(2)}(2)(x,t) \to_P 0$ as $n \to \infty$. And we get $g_n^{(2)}(x,t) \to_P 0$ as $n \to \infty$. Now for $g_n^{(3)}(x,t)$, we define an adapted process $\varphi_n(x,t)$ by

$$\varphi_n(x,t) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h^{\frac{1}{2}}} K\Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h}\Big) \sigma(X_t, t) \mathbb{1}_{(t_i, t_{i+1}]}(t),$$
(5.24)

Then we have

$$g_n^{(3)}(x,t) = \frac{1}{n\Delta h^{\frac{1}{2}}} \int_0^{t_n} \varphi_n(x,t) dB_t.$$

By Markov Inequality and Lemma 2.3.1, we get

$$P(|g_{n}^{(3)}(x,t)| > \zeta) \leq \frac{1}{n\Delta h^{\frac{1}{2}}\zeta} E\Big| \int_{0}^{t_{n}} \varphi_{n}(x,t) dB_{t} \Big|$$

$$\leq \frac{4\sqrt{2}}{n\Delta h^{\frac{1}{2}}\zeta} E\Big[\Big(\int_{0}^{t_{n}} |\varphi_{n}(x,t)|^{2} dt \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Big]$$

$$\leq \frac{4\sqrt{2}}{n\Delta h^{\frac{1}{2}}\zeta} \Big(E\Big[\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}} \frac{1}{h} K^{2} \Big(\frac{X_{t_{i}} - x}{h} \Big) \sigma^{2}(X_{t},t) dt \Big] \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\leq \frac{4\sqrt{2}}{n\Delta h^{\frac{1}{2}}\zeta} \Big(n\Delta \sigma_{1}^{2} E\Big[\frac{1}{h} K^{2} \Big(\frac{X_{t_{i}} - x}{h} \Big) \Big] \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(5.25)

which goes to zero under condition (5^*) .
5.3 Asymptotic of The Nonparametric Drift Estimator

We will impose some new conditions for this section:

(8*) $\mu(.,.)$ is $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$ -function with bounded first and second order derivatives.

(9*) The density function f(x,t) of the stationary distribution ψ is continuously differentiable.

Since the set of new conditions is stronger than the set of condition in Section 5.2, all the results in Section 5.2 are valid under new conditions.

Theorem 5.3.1. Let

$$\Pi(x,t) = \frac{f(x,t)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{\sigma(x,t) \left(\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K^{2}(u) du\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$

and

$$\Xi_{\mu}(x,t) = \left[\mu'(x,t)\frac{f'(x,t)}{f(x,t)} + \frac{1}{2}\mu''(x,t)\right]\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^2 K(u)du.$$

Assume that f(x,t) > 0, under conditions $(1^*)-(6^*)$ and $(8^*)-(9^*)$, we have (1) If $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2 = o(1)$ and $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}} = O(1)$ for some $\kappa > 2$, then

$$(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Pi(x,t)(\hat{\mu}_n(x,t)-\mu(x,t)) \Rightarrow N(0,1).$$
(5.26)

(2) If $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2 = O(1)$ and $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}} = O(1)$ for some $\kappa > 2$, then

$$(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Pi(x,t)(\hat{\mu}_n(x,t) - \mu(x,t) - h^2 \Xi_{\mu}(x,t)) \Rightarrow N(0,1).$$
(5.27)

Before we give a proof of Theorem 5.3.1, we should consider some conditions on the bandwidth h and the time frequency Δ . First, we consider the (1) of Theorem 5.3.1, when $0 < \delta < 4$, with the condition (5^{*}), to ensure satisfying $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2 = o(1)$ and condition (5^{*}), we should have $h = (n\Delta \log(n\Delta))^{-\frac{1}{5}}$ or $h = (n\Delta)^{-\frac{1+\delta}{5}}$ for any $0 < \delta < 4$. After the calculation, we find if $\Delta = O((\log n)\beta n^{-\frac{2\kappa}{2\kappa+5}})$, where

$$\beta = \frac{\kappa}{4\kappa + 10}$$

or $\Delta = O(n^{-\gamma})$ with

$$\gamma = \frac{40\kappa - 10\delta\kappa}{40\kappa + 100 - 10\delta\kappa}$$

then the condition $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}} = O(1)$ is satisfied. If $\delta = 0$, we get the condition of h and Δ for (2) of Theorem of 5.3.1.

Proof. Proof of Theorem 5.3.1-(1). Since

$$(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Pi(x,t)(\hat{\mu}_{n}(x,t)-\mu(x,t)) = \frac{(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Pi(x,t)[\hat{g}_{n}(x,t)-\mu(x,t)\hat{f}_{n}(x,t)]}{\hat{f}_{n}(x,t)}$$
$$:= \frac{\Upsilon_{n}(x,t)}{\hat{f}_{n}(x,t)}.$$
(5.28)

By (5.15), we get

$$\begin{split} \Upsilon_n(x,t) &= (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) [g_n^{(1)}(x,t) - \mu(x,t) \hat{f}_n(x,t)] \\ &+ (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) g_n^{(2)}(x,t) \\ &+ (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) g_n^{(3)}(x,t) \\ &:= \Upsilon_n^{(1)}(x,t) + \Upsilon_n^{(2)}(x,t) + \Upsilon_n^{(3)}(x,t). \end{split}$$
(5.29)

For $\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(x,t)$

$$\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(x,t) = (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} (\mu(X_{t_i},t_i) - \mu(x,t)) K_h(X_{t_i} - x).$$

By Taylor's Expansion, we have

$$\mu(X_{t_i}, t_i) - \mu(x, t) = \mu'(x, t)(X_{t_i} - x) + \frac{1}{2}\mu''(x + \theta_i(X_{t_i} - x), t)(X_{t_i} - x)^2,$$

where θ_i is some random variable satisfying $\theta_i \in [0, 1]$. So that, we have

$$\Upsilon_{n}^{(1)}(x,t) = (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) \frac{1}{n} \mu'(x,t) \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} (X_{t_{i}} - x) K_{h}(X_{t_{i}} - x) + (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) \frac{1}{2n} \mu''(x,t) \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} (X_{t_{i}} - x)^{2} K_{h}(X_{t_{i}} - x) + (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) \frac{1}{2n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} [\mu''(x + \theta_{i}(X_{t_{i}} - x), t) - \mu''(x,t)] (X_{t_{i}} - x)^{2} K_{h}(X_{t_{i}} - x) := \Upsilon_{n}^{(1)}(1)(x,t) + \Upsilon_{n}^{(1)}(2)(x,t) + \Upsilon_{n}^{(1)}(3)(x,t).$$
(5.30)

For $\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(1)(x,t)$, for i = 1, 2, ..., n, we set

$$\xi_{n,i}(x,t) = (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}((X_{t_{i-1}} - x)K_h(X_{t_{i-1}} - x) - E[(X_{t_{i-1}} - x)K_h(X_{t_{i-1}} - x)]).$$

By the stationary of X_t , we have

$$\begin{split} \Upsilon_n^{(1)}(1)(x,t) &= \Pi(x,t)\mu'(x,t)\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=1}^n \xi_{n,i}(x,t) \\ &+ \Pi(x,t)\mu(x,t)(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}E[(X_0-x)K_h(X_0-x)] \\ &:= A_n^1(x,t) + A_n^2(x,t). \end{split}$$

For $A_n^1(x,t)$, note that

$$\sup_{1 \le i \le n} |\xi_{n,i}(x,t)| \le M_0 (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \quad a.s.$$

where $M_0 < \infty$ is some positive constant. Then we apply Theorem 1.3 of Bosq [4], for each integer $q \in [1, \frac{n}{2}]$ and $\delta > 0$, we have

$$P\left(\frac{1}{n} \left| \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \xi_{n,i}(x,t) \right| > \delta \right) \le 4 \exp(-\frac{\delta^2 q}{8v^2(q)}) + 22\left(1 + \frac{4M_0(n\Delta t_i h)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{\delta}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} q \alpha_X([p]\Delta),$$

where

$$v^{2}(q) = rac{2}{p^{2}}s(q) + rac{M_{0}(n\Delta h)^{rac{1}{2}}\delta}{2}$$

with $p = \frac{n}{2q}$ and

$$s(q) = \max_{0 \le j \le 2q-1} E[([jp] + 1 - jp)\xi_{n,[jp]+1}(x,t) + \xi_{n,[jp]+2}(x,t) + \dots + \xi_{n,[(j+1)p]}(x,t) + ((j+1)p - [(j+1)p])\xi_{n,[(j+1)p]+1}(x,t)]^2.$$

By Billingsley's Inequality (see Corollary 1.1 of Bosq [4]) and stationary of $\xi_{n,i}(x,t)$, we find that

$$s(q) = O(pnh).$$

Under the GSM condition on X_t , we have

$$\sum_{k=0}^{[p]} \alpha_X(k\Delta) = O(\Delta t_i^{-1}).$$

Then, we get

$$\frac{\delta^2 q}{8v^2(q)} = \frac{\delta^2 n}{O(nh) + O(\delta p (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}})}$$

which goes to ∞ by choosing $q = \left[\frac{\sqrt{n\Delta}}{\sqrt{h}}\right]$ and $p = \frac{n}{2q} = O\left(\frac{\sqrt{nh}}{\sqrt{\Delta}}\right)$. By GSM property of X_t , we have

$$22\left(1+\frac{4M_0(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{\delta}\right)q\alpha_X([p]\Delta)\to 0.$$

Then we get

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=1}^{n}\xi_{n,i}(x,t) = o_p(1).$$

For $A_n^2(x,t)$, since

$$\begin{split} E[(X_0 - x)K_h(X_0 - x)] &= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{y - x}{h} K\left(\frac{y - x}{h}\right) f(y, s) dy \\ &= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} uK(u)f(x + uh, s) duh \\ &= hf(x, t) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} uK(u) du + h^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K(u)u^2 f'(x + \theta uh, s) du \\ &= f'(x, t) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^2 K(u) duh^2 (1 + o(1)). \end{split}$$

Then we have

$$A_n^2(x,t) = \Pi(x,t)\mu'(x,t)f'(x,t)\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^2 K(u) du(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2(1+o(1))$$

By the proof of $A_n^1(x,t)$ and $A_n^2(x,t)$, we get

$$\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(1)(x,t) = o_P(1) + \Pi(x,t)\mu'(x,t)f'(x,t) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^2 K(u) du(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} h^2(1+o(1)).$$

Then, for $\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(2)(x,t)$, we set

$$\zeta_{n,i+1}(x,t) = (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}((X_{t_i} - x)^2 K_h(X_{t_i} - x) - E[(X_{t_i} - x)^2 K_h(X_{t_i} - x)]),$$

where i = 0, ..., n - 1. By the stationary of X_t , we have

$$\begin{split} \Upsilon_n^{(1)}(2)(x,t) &= \frac{1}{2} \Pi(x,t) \mu''(x,t) \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \zeta_{n,i+1}(x,t) \\ &\quad + \frac{1}{2} \Pi(x,t) \mu'(x,t) (n \Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} E[(X_0 - x)^2 K_h(X_0 - x)] \\ &\quad := A_n^3(x,t) + A_n^4(x,t). \end{split}$$

Note that

$$\sup_{1 \le i \le n} |\zeta_{n,i}(x,t)| \le M_1 (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} h$$

for some positive constant $M_1 < \infty$. Then we apply Theorem 1.3 of Bosq [4], for each integer $q \in [1, \frac{n}{2}]$ and $\delta > 0$

$$P\left(\frac{1}{n} \Big| \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \zeta_{n,i}(x,t) \Big| > \delta\right) \le 4 \exp(-\frac{\delta^2 q}{8\tilde{v}^2(q)}) + 22\left(1 + \frac{4M_1(n\Delta t_i h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h}{\delta}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} q\alpha_X([p]\Delta t_i).$$

where

$$\tilde{v}^2(q) = \frac{2}{p^2}\tilde{s}(q) + \frac{M_1(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\delta h}{2}$$

with $p = \frac{n}{2q}$ and

$$\tilde{s}(q) = \max_{0 \le j \le 2q-1} E[([jp] + 1 - jp)\zeta_{n,[jp]+1}(x,t) + \zeta_{n,[jp]+2}(x,t) + \dots + \zeta_{n,[(j+1)p]}(x,t) + ((j+1)p - [(j+1)p])\zeta_{n,[(j+1)p]+1}(x,t)]^2$$

By Billingsley's Inequality and stationary of $\xi_{n,i}(x,t)$, we find that

$$\tilde{s}(q) = O(pnh^3).$$

Then, we get

$$\frac{\delta^2 q}{8v^2(q)} = \frac{\delta^2 n}{O(nh^3) + O(\delta p(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h)}$$

which goes to ∞ by choosing $q = \left[\frac{\sqrt{n\Delta}}{\sqrt{h}}\right]$ and $p = \frac{n}{2q} = O\left(\frac{\sqrt{nh}}{\sqrt{\Delta}}\right)$. By GSM property of X_t , we have

$$22\Big(1+\frac{4M_1(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h}{\delta}\Big)q\alpha_X([p]\Delta)\to 0$$

Therefore, we obtain $A_n^3(x,t) = o_P(1)$. For $A_n^4(x,t)$, we have

$$E[(X_0 - x)^2 K_h(X_0 - x)] = f(t, x) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^2 K(u) du \cdot h^2 (1 + o(1)).$$

Then, we have

$$A_n^4(x,t) = \frac{1}{2}\Pi(x,t)\mu'(x,t)f(x,t)\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^2 K(u)du \cdot (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2(1+o(1)).$$

So that we obtain

$$\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(2)(x,t) = o_P(1) + \frac{1}{2}\Pi(x,t)\mu''(x,t)f(x,t) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^2 K(u) du \cdot (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} h^2(1+o(1)).$$

For $\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(3)(x,t)$, by the uniform continuity of $\mu''(\cdot)$ and the bounded support of the kernel function $K(\cdot)$, we assume that K(x) = 0 if |x| > M for some finite positive number M. Then we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(3)(x,t)| &\leq \frac{1}{2}\Pi(x,t) \sup_{|x-y| \leq Mh} |\mu''(x,t) - \mu''(y,t)| (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} (X_{t_i} - x) K_h(X_{t_i} - x) \\ &= o(1) \cdot (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} h^2 \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x) \\ &= o_P(1) \cdot (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} h^2 \end{aligned}$$

since $\frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x) \to f(x)$ in probability. Then we get

$$\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(3)(x,t) = o_P(1) \cdot O((n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2).$$

So by (5.30), we get

$$\Upsilon_{n}^{(1)}(x,t) = o_{P}(1) + o_{P}(1) \cdot O((n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^{2}) + \Pi(x,t)[\mu'(x,t)f'(x,t) + \frac{1}{2}\mu''(x,t)f(x,t)] \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u^{2}K(u)du \cdot (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^{2}(1+o(1)).$$
(5.31)

For $\Upsilon_n^{(2)}(x,t)$, we have

$$\begin{split} \Upsilon_{n}^{(2)}(x,t) &= (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) g_{n}^{(2)}(x,t) \\ &\leq (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) \Big[L\Delta e^{L\Delta} \cdot \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) |\mu(X_{t_{i}},t_{i})| \\ &+ K e^{K\Delta} \Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}} \cdot \frac{1}{n\Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}}} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_{h}(X_{t_{i}}-x) \sup_{t_{i} \leq t \leq t_{i+1}} \Big| \int_{t_{i}}^{t} \sigma(X_{s},t_{s}) dB_{s} \Big| \Big]. \end{split}$$

We use the same method in the proof of $\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(x,t)$, under the given conditions, we get

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}K_h(X_{t_i}-x)|\mu(X_{t_i},t_i)|\to_P|\mu(x,t)|f(x,t).$$

By the proof of $g_n^{(2)}(x,t)$ and Lemma 2.3.1, we can get

$$P\Big(\frac{1}{n\Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}}}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}K_h(X_{t_i}-x)\sup_{t_i\leq t\leq t_{i+1}}\Big|\int_{t_i}^t\sigma(X_s,s)dB_s\Big|>\delta\Big)\leq O(\Delta^{\frac{1}{2}-\frac{1}{\kappa}}).$$

Then we obtain that

$$\Upsilon_n^{(2)}(x,t) = O_P(1) \cdot (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Delta + o_P(1) \cdot (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}}.$$
(5.32)

For $\Upsilon_n^{(3)}(x,t)$, we define

$$\chi_{t_n} = \left(t_n \sigma^2(x, t) f(x, t) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K^2(u) du\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}}$$

and recall that

$$\varphi_n(x,t) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h^{\frac{1}{2}}} K\left(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h}\right) \sigma(X_t, t) \mathbb{1}_{(t_i, t_{i+1}]}(t).$$

Then we have

$$\chi_{t_n}^2 \int_0^{t_n} \varphi_n^2(x,t) dt = \chi_{t_n}^2 \cdot \int_0^{t_n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) \sigma^2(X_t, t) \mathbb{1}_{(t_i, t_{i+1}]}(t) dt$$

$$= \chi_{t_n}^2 \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) \int_{t_i}^{t_{i+1}} \sigma^2(X_t, t) dt$$

$$= \chi_{t_n}^2 \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) \sigma^2(X_{t_i}, t_i) \Delta$$

$$+ \chi_{t_n}^2 \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) \int_{t_i}^{t_{i+1}} (\sigma^2(X_t, t) - \sigma^2(X_{t_i}, t_i)) dt$$

$$=: B + D.$$
(5.33)

For B, by Lemma 5.2.3, we can prove that

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}\frac{1}{h}K^2\left(\frac{X_{t_i}-x}{h}\right)\sigma^2(X_{t_i},t_i)\to_P\sigma^2(x,t)f(x,t)\int_{-\infty}^{\infty}K^2(u)du.$$

Then we have

$$B = \frac{1}{\sigma^2(x,t)f(x,t)\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K^2(u)du} \cdot \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2\left(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h}\right) \sigma^2(X_{t_i}, t_i) \to_P 1.$$
(5.34)

For D, by condition (1*), (5.21) and inequality $||u + v|^q - |v|^q| \le |u|^q$ for $u, v \in \mathbb{R}$ and

 $q \in (0, 1]$, we have

$$\begin{split} |D| &= \chi_{t_n}^2 \Big| \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) \int_{t_i}^{t_{i+1}} (\sigma^2 (X_t, t) - \sigma^2 (X_{t_i}, t_i)) dt \Big| \\ &\leq \chi_{t_n}^2 \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) \int_{t_i}^{t_{i+1}} |\sigma^2 (X_t, t) - \sigma^2 (X_{t_i}, t_i)| dt \\ &\leq \chi_{t_n}^2 \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) \int_{t_i}^{t_{i+1}} |\sigma (X_t, t) - \sigma (X_{t_i}, t_i)|^2 dt \\ &\leq \chi_{t_n}^2 \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) L^2 \Delta \sup_{t_i \le t \le t_{i+1}} |X_t - X_{t_i}|^2 \\ &\leq \frac{L^2 e^{2L_s \Delta} \Delta^3}{\sigma^2 (x, t) f(x, t) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K^2 (u) du} \cdot \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) |\mu (X_{t_i}, t_i)|^2 \\ &+ \frac{L^2 \Delta e^{2L_s \Delta}}{\sigma^2 (x, t) f(x, t) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K^2 (u) du} \cdot \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \frac{1}{h} K^2 \Big(\frac{X_{t_i} - x}{h} \Big) \sup_{t_i \le t \le t_{i+1}} \Big| \int_{t_i}^t \sigma (X_s, s) dB_s \Big|^2 \\ &\coloneqq D_1 + D_2 \end{split}$$
(5.35)

For D_1 , since

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}\frac{1}{h}K^2\left(\frac{X_{t_i}-x}{h}\right)|\mu(X_{t_i},t_i)|^2 \to_P |\mu(x,t)|^2 f(x,t) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} K^2(u)du$$
(5.36)

by the method of proof Lemma 5.2.3, it is clear $D_1 \rightarrow_P 0$.

For D_2 , by Lemma 2.3.1, Markov Inequality and condition (3^{*}), we have

$$P\left(\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}\frac{1}{h}K^{2}\left(\frac{X_{t_{i}}-x}{h}\right)\sup_{t_{i}\leq t\leq t_{i+1}}\left|\int_{t_{i}}^{t}\sigma(X_{s},s)dB_{s}\right|^{2} > \zeta\right)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{nh\zeta}E\left|\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}K^{2}\left(\frac{X_{t_{i}}-x}{h}\right)\sup_{t_{i}\leq t\leq t_{i+1}}\left|\int_{t_{i}}^{t}\sigma(X_{s},s)dB_{s}\right|^{2}\right|$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{nh\zeta}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}E\left[\left(\sup_{t_{i}\leq t\leq t_{i+1}}\left|\int_{t_{i}}^{t}K\left(\frac{X_{t_{i}}-x}{h}\right)\sigma(X_{s},s)dB_{s}\right|\right)^{2}\right]$$

$$\leq \frac{4}{nh\zeta}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}E\left[\int_{t_{i}}^{t_{i+1}}K^{2}\left(\frac{X_{t_{i}}-x}{h}\right)\sigma^{2}(X_{s},s)ds\right]$$

$$\leq \frac{4}{nh\zeta}\sum_{i=0}^{n-1}E\left[K^{2}\left(\frac{X_{t_{i}}-x}{h}\right)\sigma^{2}\Delta\right]$$

$$= \frac{4\sigma_{1}^{2}\Delta}{\zeta}E\left[h^{-1}K^{2}\left(\frac{X_{t_{i}}-x}{h}\right)f(y)dy$$

$$(5.37)$$

which goes to zero as $\Delta \rightarrow 0$. Then by (5.33), (5.34), (5.35), (5.36) and (5.37), we have

$$\chi_{t_n}^2 \int_0^{t_n} \varphi_n^2(x, t) dt \to_P 1.$$
 (5.38)

Since

$$\begin{split} \Gamma_n^{(3)}(x,t) &= (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) g_n^{(3)}(x,t) \\ &= (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} \Pi(x,t) \frac{1}{n\Delta} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} K_h(X_{t_i} - x) \int_{t_i}^{t_{i+1}} \sigma(X_s,s) dB_s \\ &= f(x,t) \cdot \chi_{t_n} \int_0^{t_n} \varphi_n(x,t) dB_t. \end{split}$$

By (5.38) and Lemma 5.2.2, we have

-

$$\Upsilon_n^{(3)}(x,t) \Rightarrow f(x,t)N(0,1). \tag{5.39}$$

By (5.29), we get

$$\Upsilon_n(x,t) \Rightarrow f(x,t)N(0,1),$$

this, together with (5.28), Lemma 5.2.3 and Slutsky's Theorem, we obtain

$$(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Pi(x,t)(\hat{\mu}_n(x,t)-\mu(x,t)) \Rightarrow N(0,1)$$

where we complete the proof of Theorem 5.3.1-(1).

Proof. Proof of Theorem 5.3.1-(2). If $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2 = O(1)$, with (5.31), we have

$$\Upsilon_n^{(1)}(x,t) = (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} h^2 \Pi(x,t) \Xi_{\mu}(x,t) f(x,t) + o_P(1).$$

By (5.32) and (5.39), we also get

$$\Upsilon_n^{(2)}(x,t) = o_P(1)$$

and

$$\Upsilon_n^{(3)}(x,t) \Rightarrow f(x,t)N(0,1).$$

Then by (5.29), we have

$$\Upsilon_n(x,t) - (n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}} h^2 \Pi(x,t) \Xi_\mu(x,t) f(x,t) \Rightarrow f(x,t) N(0,1).$$

By Lemma 5.2.3 and Slutsky's Theorem we have

$$\begin{split} &(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Pi(x,t)(\mu_{n}(x,t)-\mu(x,t)-h^{2}\Xi_{\mu}(x,t))\\ &=\frac{\Upsilon_{n}(x,t)}{\hat{f}_{n}(x,t)}-(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^{2}\Pi(x,t)\Xi_{\mu}(x,t)\\ &=\frac{\Upsilon_{n}(x,t)-(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^{2}\Pi(x,t)\Xi_{\mu}(x,t)f(x,t)}{\hat{f}_{n}(x,t)}+(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^{2}\Pi(x,t)\Xi_{\mu}(x,t)\Big(\frac{f(x,t)}{\hat{f}_{n}(x,t)}-1\Big)\\ &\Rightarrow N(0,1). \end{split}$$

Where we complete the proof of Theorem 5.3.1-(2).

5.4 Example

In this section, we are aiming to give a mean-reversion type example for (5.1). Let $\mu(X_t, t) = [a(X_t, t) + br(X_t, t)]$ and $\sigma(X_t, t) = b$ in (5.1). Consider the following equation:

$$dX_t = [a(X_t, t) + br(X_t, t)]dt + bdB_t.$$
(5.40)

where $r(x,t) : \mathbb{R} \times [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}$ and $a(x,t) : \mathbb{R} \times [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}$ are $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$ -function, and b is a positive constant. Then we make some consumptions: for $0 \le t \le T$, let (1)

$$|a(x,t) - a(y,t)| \le L_1|x - y$$

and

$$|r(x,t) - r(y,t)| \le L_2|x-y|$$

for $L_1 > 0$ and $L_2 > 0$, $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$.

(2)

$$\frac{a(x,t) - a(y,t)}{x - y} \le \alpha_1$$

and

$$\frac{r(x,t) - r(y,t)}{x - y} \le \alpha_2$$

where $\alpha_1 \in \mathbb{R}, \ \alpha_2 \in \mathbb{R}$.

Now we will prove that the equation (5.40) satisfies Lipschitz condition. We have

$$\begin{aligned} & \left| [a(x,t) + br(x,t)] - [a(y,t) + br(y,t)] \right| \\ &= \left| [a(x,t) - a(y,t)] + [b(r(x,t) - r(y,t))] \right| \\ &\leq \left| a(x,t) - a(y,t) \right| + |b| \left| r(x,t) - r(y,t) \right| \\ &\leq L_1(t) |x - y| + |b| L_2(t) |x - y| \\ &= (L_1(t) + |b| L_2(t)) |x - y| \end{aligned}$$

which satisfies Lipschitz condition. Then, we will verify the dissipative condition. We get

$$\frac{[a(x,t) + br(x,t)] - [a(y,t) + br(y,t)]}{x - y}$$

= $\frac{[a(x,t) - a(y,t)]}{x - y} + \frac{b[r(x,t) - r(y,t)]}{x - y}$
 $\leq \alpha_1(t) + b\alpha_2(t).$

Since $[\alpha_1(t) + b\alpha_2(t)] < 0$, it satisfies the dissipative condition. So that the equation (5.40) meets the overall conditions mentioned in previous parts and obeys our main results in Section 5.2 and Section 5.3. That is, if we let $\hat{r}_n(x,t)$ express the estimator of r(x,t), under the conditions and notations in previous sections in this chapter, we formulate $\hat{r}_n(x,t) \rightarrow_P r(x,t)$ as $n \rightarrow 0$ and

(1) If $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2 = o(1)$ and $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}} = O(1)$ for some $\kappa > 2$, then

$$(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Pi(x,t)(\hat{r}_n(x,t)-r(x,t)) \Rightarrow N(0,1).$$

(2) If $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}h^2 = O(1)$ and $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Delta^{\frac{1}{\kappa}} = O(1)$ for some $\kappa > 2$, then

 $(n\Delta h)^{\frac{1}{2}}\Pi(x,t)(\hat{r}_n(x,t)-r(x,t)-h^2\Xi_r(x,t)) \Rightarrow N(0,1).$

Bibliography

- Applebaum, D., Lévy Processes and Stochastic Calculus. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2004.
- [2] Arfi, M., Non-parametric drift estimation from ergodic samples. Scand. J. Statist, 25 (1995), 225-234.
- [3] Billingsley, P., Probability and Measure. 3rd Edition, Wiley, New York, 1995.
- Bosq, D., Nonparametric Statistics for Stochastic Processes. Lecture Notes in Statistics, Vol. 110, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1996.
- [5] Collomb, G., Non-parametric time series analysis and prediction: uniform almost sure convergence of the window and K-NN autoregression estimates. Statistics 16 (1985), 297-307.
- [6] Dorogovcev A. Ja., The consistency of an estimate of a parameter of a stochastic differential equation. Theory Probab. Math. Stat. 10 (1976), 73-82.
- [7] Douady, R. and Jeanblanc, M., A rating-based mode for credit derivatives. European Investment Review. 1 (2001), 17-29.
- [8] Fan, J., A selection overview of nonparametric methods in financial econometrics. Statist. Sci. 20 (2005), 317-337.
- [9] Fan, J. and Gijbels, I., Local Polynomial Modelling and Its Applications. Chapman and Hall, London, 1996.

- [10] Fan, J. and Zhang, C., A reexamination of diffusion estimators with applications to financial model validation. J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 98 (2003), 118-134.
- [11] Fristedt, B., Sample functions of stochastic processes with stationary, independent increments. Advances in Probability and Related Topics, Vol. 3, Eds. P. Ney and S. Port, pp. 241-396, Marcel Dekker, New York, 1974.
- [12] Gobet E, Hoffmann M, Reiss M., Nonparametric estimation of scalar diffusions based on low frequency data. Anal. Statist. 32 (2004), 2223-2253.
- [13] Hall, P. Peng, L. and Yao, Q., Prediction and nonparametric estimation for time series with heavy tails. J. Time Ser. Anal. 23 (2002), 313-331.
- [14] Härdle, W., Applied Nonparametric Regression. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1990.
- [15] Hodges, S. and Carverhill, A., Quasi mean reversion in an efficient stock market: the characterisation of economic equilibria which support Black-Scholes option pricing. The Economic Journal. 103 (1993), 395-405.
- [16] Hu, Y. and Long, H., Least squares estimator for Ornstein-Uhlenbeck processes driven by α-stable Lévy motions. Stochastic Process. Appl. 119 (2009), 2465-2480.
- [17] Hu, Y. and Long, H., On the singularity of least squares estimator for mean-reverting α -stable motions. Acta Mathematica Scientia. 28B(3) (2009), 599-608.
- [18] Hu, Y. and Long, H., Parameter estimation for Ornstein-Uhlenbeck processes driven by α-stable Lévy motions. Communications on Stochastic Analysis. 1 (2007), 175-192.
- [19] Ikeda, N. and Watanabe, S., Stochastic Differential Equations and Diffusion Processes.
 North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1981.
- [20] Kallenberg, O., Some time change representations of stable integrals, via predictable transformations of local martingales. Stochastic Process Appl. 40 (1992), 199-223.

- [21] Kasonga, R. A., The consistency of a nonlinear least squares estimator for diffusion processes. Stochastic Process Appl. 30 (1988), 263-275.
- [22] Kim, T. Y. and Cox, D. D., Uniform strong consistency of kernel density estimators under dependence. Statist. Probab. Lett. 26 (1996), 179-185.
- [23] Kunitomo, N. and Takahashi, A., The asymptotic expansion approach to the valuation of interest rate contingent claims. Math Finance. 11 (2001), 117-151.
- [24] Kutoyants, Yu. A., Identification of Dynamical Systems with Small Noise. Kluwer, Dordrecht, Kluwer, 1994.
- [25] Kutoyants, Yu. A., Parameter Estimation for Stochastic Process. Heldermann, Berlin, 1984.
- [26] Kutoyants, Yu. A., Statistical Inference for Ergodic Diffusion Processes. Springer-Verlag, London, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2004.
- [27] Le Breton, A., On continuous and discrete sampling for parameter estimation in diffusion type processes. Math. Programming Studies 5 (1976), 124-144.
- [28] Liebscher, E., Strong convergence of sums of α -mixing random variables with applications to density estimation. Stochastic Process. Appl. 65 (1996), 69-80.
- [29] Liptser, R.S. and Shiryaev, A.N., Statistics of Random Processes: Π Applications. 2nd Edition, Applications of Mathematics, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2001.
- [30] Long, H., Least squares estimator for discretely observed Ornstein-Uhlenbeck processes with small Lévy noises. Statistics and Probability Letters, 79 (2009), 2076-2085.
- [31] Long, H., Parameter estimation for a class of stochastic differential equations driven by small stable noises from discrete. Acta Mathematica Scientia. 30B(3) (2010), 645-663.
- [32] Long, H. and Qian, L., Nadaraya-Watson estimator for stochastic processes driven by stable Lévy motions. Preprint, Florida, Atlantic University, 2011.

- [33] Ma, C., A note on "Least squares estimator for discretely ovserved Ornstein-Uhlenbeck processes with small Lévy noise". Statistics and Probability Letters. 80 (2010), 1528-1531.
- [34] Mao, X., Stochastic Defferential Equations and Applications. Horwood Publishing, Chichester, 2008.
- [35] Nadaraya, E.A., On estimating regression. Theory Probab. Appl. 9 (1964), 141-142.
- [36] Nze, P. A. and Rios, R., Density estimation in the L[∞] norm for mixing processes. C.
 R. Acad. Sci. Oaris Ser. I 320 (1995), 1259-1262.
- [37] Øksendal, B., Stochastic Differential Equations, An Introduction with Applications. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 2007.
- [38] Pham, D. T., Nonparametric estimation of the drift coefficient in the diffusion equation.
 Math. Operationsforsch. Statist. Ser. Statist. 12 (1981), 61-73.
- [39] Prakasa Rao, B.L.S., Asymptotic theory for nonlinear least squares estimator for diffusion processes. Math. Operations forschung Statist Ser. Statist. 14 (1983), 195-209.
- [40] Prakasa Rao, B.L.S., Estimation of the drift for diffusion process. Statistics 16 (1985), 263-275.
- [41] Prakasa Rao, B.L.S., Statistical Inference for Diffusion Type Processes. Edward Arnold, London; Oxford University Press, New York, 1999.
- [42] Robinson, P. M., Nonparametric estimators for time series. J. Time Ser. Anal 4 (1983), 185-207.
- [43] Rosinski, W.A., On Itô stochastic integration with respect to p-stable motion: inner clock, integrability of sample paths, double and multiple integrals. Ann. Probab. 14 (1986), 271-286.
- [44] Roussas, G. G., Nonparametric estimation in mixing sequences of random variables. J.
 Statist. Plann. Inference 18 (1988), 135-149.

- [45] Shimizu Y, Yoshida N., Estimation of parameters for diffusion processes with jumps from discrete observations. Stat Inference Stoch Process. 9 (2006), 227-277.
- [46] Shimizu, Y., M-estimation for discretely observed ergodic diffusion processes with infinite jumps. Stat Inference Stoch Process. 9 (2006), 179-225.
- [47] Stein, E.M. and Stein, J.C., Stock price distributions with stochastic volatility: an analytic approach. The Review of Financial Studies. 4 (1991), 727-752.
- [48] Sørensen, H., Parameter inference for diffusion processes observed at discrete points in time: a survey. Internat. Statist. Rev. 72 (2004), 337-354.
- [49] Takahashi, A., An asymptotic expansion approach to pricing contingent claims. Asia-Pacific Financial Markets. 6 (1999), 115-151.
- [50] Takahashi, A. and Yoshida, N., An asymptotic expansion scheme for optimal investment problems. Stat Inference Stoch Process. 7 (2004), 153-188.
- [51] Tran, L.T., Kernel density estimation under dependence. Statist. Probab. Lett. 10 (1990), 193-201.
- [52] Truman, A., Itô Calculus for Pedestrians. University of Wales Swansea 2006.
- [53] Truman, A. Wang, F-Y. Wu, J-L. and Yang, W., A link of stochastic differential equations to nonlinear parabolic equations. Sci. China Math. 55 (2012), 1971-1976.
- [54] Uchida, M. Estimation for discretely observed small diffusions based on approximate martingale estimating functions. Scand. J. Statist. 31 (2004), 553-566.
- [55] Uchida, M. and Yoshida, N., Asymptotic expansion for small diffusions applied to option pricing. Stat Inference Stoch Process. 7 (2004), 189-223.
- [56] Uchida, M. and Yoshida, N., Information criteria for small diffusions via the theory of Malliavin-Watanabe. Stat Inference Stoch Process. 7 (2004), 35-67
- [57] Watson, G.S., Smooth regression analysis. Sankhya, Ser. A. 26 (1964), 359-372.

- [58] Yoshida, N., Asymptotic expansion for statistics related to small diffusions. J Japan Statist Soc. 22 (1992), 139-159.
- [59] Yoshida, N., Asymptotic expansion of maximum likelihood estimators for small diffusions via the theory of Malliavin-Watanabe. Probab Theory Relat Fields. 92 (1992), 275-311.
- [60] Yoshida, N., Conditional expansions and their applications. Stochastic Process Appl. 107 (2003), 53-81.

